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Unexpected Trouble
by freeforall

Summary

2 weeks after Endgame the Avengers find 6 mysterious kids unconscious and Hydra drats
sticking from their necks. These 6 kids are going to bring life upside down for the Avengers.
But it's nothing they can't handle right? There are just six stubborn kids who want nothing to
do with their parents, nothing they can't handle. Right?

http://archiveofourown.org/users/freeforall/pseuds/freeforall


Chapter: 1

Chapter Notes

This story was first posted on Fanfiction and before Black Widow came out so I am
changing a lot of things that were already written.

It had been 2 weeks since the Endgame and everyone has been spending time with their
families Clint was with Laura and the kids, Scott was with Cassie and Hope, T'Challa was
taking care of his kingly duties, Peter was spending time with his aunt May, Thor was
reunited with Loki one week after Endgame, Natasha was back, Steve took back the stones.
Tony, Pepper, Natasha, Steve, Wanda, Sam, Thor, Bruce, and Morgan were all inside the
house enjoying each other's company. It was like any other family having fun and laughing at
each other's jokes, it was normal and stable, something they all craved and now had. Loki
who was now forgiven for the events of New York after finding out he was being mind-
controlled by Thanos and that the fact that he was younger than he actually looked had made
amends with his former enemies.

Loki might have been forgiven but he still felt like an outsider among the group they had
years of friendships and the only thing that bound him to them was their old hatred towards
him so he wasn't laughing and enjoying the movie with them but strolling outside and he
didn't mind at all he liked being lonely and isolated but sometimes he did want friends to
laugh with because he never had that and he always craved for it but knew he couldn't have
it. Not really looking at where he was going Loki tripped over a log and he let out a string of
curses before getting up and dusting himself off was when he realized he hadn't tripped over
a log but over a boy who couldn't be more than 13 or 12 in Midgradian age but he wasn't the
only kid laying around unconscious but there were 5 others children sprawled out all around
him. Loki knew it wasn't normal so he tried to shake the boy that he tripped over because he
surely should've felt him being tripped over but the boy didn't stir that's when Loki saw a
tranq dart sticking out the boy's neck and he wasn't the only one they all had darts sticking
out their necks.

Loki closely inspected the dart finding a skull and 6 octopus legs. Loki knew he had seen the
logo' somewhere and that's when realization dawned on him, he raced quickly back to Stark's
house he needed to tell them of what he had found, Loki bargained into the house the door
slamming loudly shut behind him causing everyone to look at him.

"And what the hell is wrong with you almost breaking my door," Tony asked everyone was
staring at him waiting for an explanation to his sudden outburst

"There are 6 Midgardian children not too far from here all unconscious and they have these
sticking out their necks," Loki explained out of breath not only from running but from
explaining all of that in one breath.



"Let me see," Natasha said pointing to the dart in Loki's hand which he passed to her, she
inspected it before finding the Hydra log

"We need to call Fury, this is a Hydra dart," Natasha informed the group

"Mommy who's Hydra?" Morgan asked Pepper from where she sat on Pepper's lap

"Some very bad people. Morgan why don't you go play in your room for a little bit." Pepper
said to Morgan and Pepper was thankful that she didn't ask any questions and went to her
room.

"Pep calls Fury and tells him what we know. Loki shows us to the kids." Tony says

Loki true to his words showed them to the kids and they were still unconscious when they got
there there were 2 boys and 4 girls, there was a boy with sandy-blonde hair, the other boy had
brown hair and tan-skin, one of the girls had long red fiery hair and a face full of freckles and
pale cream skin, the girl next to her had brown hair and tan skin, the younger girl maybe 5 or
6 had long red hair but no freckles, the very youngest of them all had long red hair and a face
full of freckles. The 6 kids were all not too far from each other. The boy with sandy blonde
hair was the farthest from the whole group.

"Do you think they're here to fight us?" Wanda asked the kids if they seemed innocent
enough but she knew that anyone can be fooled by a pretty face and she knew that from
experience.

"Yeah probably we shouldn't be fooled just because they look innocent doesn't mean they
aren't dangerous," Steve said he had really thought his time of fighting was over he just
wanted something normal now yeah he would still be Captain America but he was old but he
looked young and he just wanted to enjoy the rest of his life.

"Should we take them in or leave them here and watch them until Shield comes?" Sam asked

"Have you lost it! My kid is in there and these kids could be here to kill us and you wanna
take them to my home!" Tony screamed at Sam

"Alright how about we all take a moment to breathe." Steve stepping in between Sam and
Tony before anything could happen

"Loki, why-" Before Thor could finish he was interrupted by the sound of a quinjet landing
that was no doubt, Shield.

"Look no need to argue Fury's here," Natasha said walking away from the squabbling men to
go greet Fury who was stepping off the quinjet along with Hill

"Fury." Tony greeted once he had got there

"Stark, Loki." Fury said

"Director."



"What's the situation," Fury asked done being friendly or whatever was close to Fury friendly

"We got 6 kids on my property with Hydra darts sticking out their necks all ranging from the
ages of 14-4 years old," Tony said

"Have they woken up?" Maria asked

"No there out cold. Those darts seem effective." Bruce said not really looking at Fury but at
the Shield agents who were going in the directions that they came from handcuffs in hand,
they were also heavily armed.

"What's with all the weapons the kids are unconscious they aren't wake yet this seems a little
too invasive," Sam said also taking notice of the Shield agents

"If you forgot Wilson these kids were raised by Hydra meaning they can be enhanced and
they are well trained. This could also be a set up to try and eliminate all of you."

"So Hydra is up and running again?" Natasha asked

"They've seemed to have been for years we got intel that they got the Red Room up and
running again and it has been for a couple of years." Fury looked at Natasha when he said the
information.

"Are you working on taking it down?"Natasha said no one could see what she felt as the
same blank mask fell in place but Steve could see fear, hurt,and anger in her eyes he knew
little of Natasha past but he knew that the Red Room was something she wanted to forget and
never hear again it was the part of her past she so badly wanted to get rid of.

"We're working on it. These kids might know or be associated with the red room."

"But I thought the red room only recruited girls? And 2 of those kids are boys." Tony said

"They do but they also had another program, the Red Guardian program. It was for boys.
They did the same thing they did with the Widow program taken in orphans."

"I want in," Natasha said watching the kids get loaded up in the quinjet

"Natasha I don't think that's a good idea," Bruce said Natasha had told him a little bit about
her past

"I. Want. In." Natasha said looking Fury dead in the eye when she said it and Fury knew
Natasha would do anything to stop the people who corrupted her from corrupting other kids.

"I won't stop you. But I thought you were retired."

"Not when it comes to them. I want everything you have on them." Natasha said talking to
Maria as she boarded the quinjet

"Fury update us," Steve said he wanted to know whatever they found on the kids and he also
wanted to help Natasha, they had grown a special bond over the years of the snap and the



years they had been on the run she was someone he could trust, he knew she would always
have her back and he would have hers.

"Is she going to be okay?" Loki asked after the quinjet was out of sight

"I don't know kid. I don't know." Tony said walking back to his home.



Chapter: 2

When she woke up she found herself in a cell but this wasn't uncommon for Anastasiya she
was the Red Rooms property and their futile attempt to escape wasn't going to stop the worst
beating that they will receive, they may be Ivan's favorite but even they weren't limited to
punishments and this time it would be the most brutal punishments of them all.

So she sat in the corner she didn't even bother to reach out to her friends and siblings they
wouldn't be able to communicate with each other for an hour the tranq not only put them to
sleep for 2 weeks but had their powers fucked up, so she started counting until an hour the
others would be up by now. Anastasiya was trying to get distracted from the pounding
headache and nausea she felt from all the side effects of the tranq.

Anastasiya's friends also found themselves in an exact cell-like hers the no bed, just four
white plain walls that they could look at they knew it was meant to drive them insane but
they were trained well and have been punished since the time they could walk, they too
counted the hour that they can all check-in with each other.

"Все в порядке?" (Is everyone okay?) Veronica's voice came through everyone head

"Ронни серьезно, не так чертовски громко, у меня голова болит." (Ronnie seriously not
so fucking loud my head hurts.) Jordan said they were all nourishing headaches

"Господи, я думаю, они сделали транк более сильным, меня тошнит." (Jesus, I think
they made the tranq more powerful I feel like throwing up.) Nikolai said

"моя голова болит." (my head hurts.) Viktoryia said

"У всех головы болят глупо." (Everyone's heads hurt stupid.) Israel said

"Мы так облажались, Иван заставит охранников довести нас до комы, а мы все
спорим." (We're so fucked Ivan is going to have the guards beat us into a coma and we're all
arguing .) Anastasiya said

"Нана, не говори этого!" (Nana don't say that!) Israel screamed she didn't want to think
about the beating not yet

"По крайней мере, мы пытались." (At least we tried.) Jordan said

"Да, и теперь мы собираемся надрать нам задницу за попытку сбежать." (Yeah and
now we're going to get our ass kicked for trying to escape.) Anastasiya said even though she
knew they did try they could have had a better escape plan.

"Почему ты такой негативный? Настасья." (Why are you so negative? Nastasiya.)
Nikolai said tried of his sister's bitterness

"Я просто откровенно честен." (I'm just being bluntly honest.)



"Но у нее есть смысл." (But she has a point.) Veronica said

"Конечно, ты на ее стороне, когда не на ее стороне." (Of course, you're on her side when
aren't you on her side.) Jordan said

"Джордан: мы спланировали лучшие планы побега, чем этот, и относились к этому,
как к любой другой из наших миссий, и план провалился." (Jordan we've planned better
escape plans than this and we treated this like any other one of our missions and the plan
went to shit.)

"Блядь! Разве они не могут просто покончить с этим." (Fuck! Can't they just get this
over with.)

"Может ли кто-нибудь еще использовать их силы?" (Can anyone tap into their powers
yet?) Anastasiya asked if her powers didn't show up when she commanded them too. She got
a bunch of 'no's' as her answer.

It had been and an hour later before the doors of their cell open they all sat up straight ready
for whatever was in store from them but scared of how badly they were going to get hurt of
course they had been trained to not be bothered by pain but that didn't mean they never felt
fear whenever they were about to receive their punishments that were also part of their
training. But when they saw who emerged from behind the door wasn't one of the guards from
their facility but people in the uniforms of the Red Room's enemy that's when they knew they
had escaped, they were free, they had finally gotten away.

"We did it," Israel said

"Yes, we did Izzy," Anastasiya said

"Now how the hell are we going to get the hell out of Shield?" Jordan asked

"Let's see what they want," Veronica says

"Are you out of your mind!" Nikolai yelled

"She's right if we tried to escape it will just get us shot and we don't know their base that
well," Anastasiya said she really didn't know how she and Nikolai were related

Like they knew they would, all six of them were taken into an interrogation room. It was like
any other police interrogation room. There was a double side window, a table, and 2 chairs. It
would be a while before any of them got interrogated and they didn't mind they were trained
for many events.

Anastasiya pov

Anastasiya quietly waited for whoever was going to interrogate her but she was multitasking
she was trying to figure out how the hell they got to America, she knew they were in America
since the guards were speaking English and a Shield base wouldn't be allowed on Russian
soil, Hydra was part of the Russain government and they hated Americans not that they
would say that at all but every Russain knew that. Ivan always said that they should be better



than America but she didn't know what was so good about America. They had a corrupt
government, their health care is shit, they had a problem with immigration when they were
living on stolen land, and the list is endless.

Anastasiya was pulled out of her rant when the door of the room was and a woman with red
fiery hair like hers stepped in she had a blank expression that Anastasiya knew too well
because she wore one even now. Anastasiya watched her move farther into the room taking
the seat across from her, the woman didn't say anything just sat there hands crossed over the
file that had the Shield logo on it, seeing as she wasn't saying anything neither did she.

"кто ты получил?" (who did you get?) Anastasiya asked bored since nothing interesting was
happening in her interrogation

"У меня есть мария хилл." (I got Maria Hill.) Israel answered

"У меня есть Фил Колсон." (I got a Phil Coulson.) Viktoryia answered

"Дейзи что-то." (A Daisy something.) Jordan said

"Мелинда Мэй." (Melinda May.) Veronica said

"Шэрон Картер." (Sharon Carter.) Nikolai said

"У меня рыжая." (I got a redhead.) Anastasiya said

"Просто рыжая, она с тобой не разговаривала?" (Just a redhead she hasn't spoken to
you?)Nikolai questioned

"Ага." (Yep)

"Are we playing like we can't speak English because Miss Hill has been speaking in Russian
the whole time," Israel said

"Yeah, so no one slips up just Russian," Nikolai said

"Что вы делали на территории Тони Старка?" (What were you doing on Tony Stark's
property?)The woman started after 30 minutes of being quiet

"Кто, черт возьми, такой Тони Старк?" (Who the fuck is Tony Stark?) Anastasiya did not
have a clue on what the hell this lady was talking about; she doesn't even know how she's in
America.

"Тони Старк. Этот человек." (Tony Stark. This man.) The lady took out a picture which had
a man with brunette hair and brown eyes, he also had a goatee

"Никогда не видел его раньше." (Never seen him before.) Anastasiya answered honestly
and it was true she has never seen or heard of this man before

"Какое у тебя имя?" (What's your name?) the lady ask



"Что твое?" (What's yours?) Anastasiya fired back

"Наташа Романофф." (Natasha Romanoff) The lady said

"Анастасия." (Anastasiya) She answered her. Romanoff hadn't been asking the real questions
but she knew they wanted all her information but she was going to give them most answers to
a certain extent.

"Какой сейчас год?" (What year is it?) Romanoff asked suddenly

"2018 г." (2018) Anastasiya answered did

"Неправильно. 2023 год." (Wrong. It's 2023.) Ms. Romanoff said

Anastasiya was confused whether it was really 2023 or was this another test for Madam B to
see how loyal they were because now it all made sense why none of the people interrogating
them have spoken in English. Anastasiya was going to ask her if it was a test before she got
hit by a sudden wave of nausea and the headache that had subside now hit her hurt more than
it did before and it wasn't going away it increased white-nose filled her ears her vision wasn't
so clear she could hear Ms. Romanoff asking her something but she sounded far away, she
was hit again with another wave of nausea and she knew it was from the tranq because she
couldn't get sick none of them could. Before Anastasiya knew what she was doing she was
bent over vomiting her guts out, Ms. Romanoff was holding her hair back and rubbing circles
on her back. It was motherly and warmer, something no one in the red room ever did.

"I'm going to need medical," Romanoff said into her earpiece

Anastasiya hadn't stopped throwing up and the pain in her head had just gotten worse.
Nothing was making sense. She barely registered when the medical team came into the room.
She didn't even feel like she was in her own body, she couldn't hear the medics asking her if
she was okay, she didn't hear the frantic panics of the medical team, she didn't feel herself be
lifted on the gurney. When she did come to her senses when she was in a hospital Ms.
Romanoff was off on the side watching everything go down. Anastasiya didn't know what
they were giving her but she felt her hands get sweaty, her skin broke out into red hives, her
throat was closing up, it was getting harder to breathe by the minute, and none of the people
treating her notice only Ms. Romanoff who didn't let anything go unnoticed.

"Stop! She's having an allergic reaction." Ms. Romanoff said

"Get me an E-pen. Now!" Someone shouted she didn't know who her eyelids felt heavy it
was becoming harder to breathe and before she knew it she had slipped into unconsciousness.



Chapter: 3

Natasha pov

Natasha had thought she had taken down the red room with Yelena years ago and the red
room that they knew of where getting taken down but they must have missed one since these
kids were here now.

Natasha didn't know what went wrong one minute Anastasiya was talking to her the next she
was holding the girl's hair out as she vomited her stomach contexts out and had to be
transported to medbay when she wouldn't stop throwing up and grunting in pain. But she
wasn't the only kid all 6 of them had them were throwing up and grunting in pain.

"Do we know what caused them to throw up?" Fury asked

"No, sir but scientists are looking at their blood samples and running their DNA to see if they
have any relatives alive," Maria said she knew Natasha history and how none of the Widow
knew their parents and now with these kids, they may have a chance to have a childhood
other Widows were robbed of.

"How are we on the hard drive Anastasiya had."

"None of the tech analysts have been able to crack it. Whoever coded it is pretty fucking
smart." Phil said the doctors had found that Anastasiya had a hard drive along with a locket
around her neck which were both taken from her, the others had jewelry too.

"Natasha do you think Stark can crack the hard drive."

"Do you know who you're talking about Fury? Stark can crack anything." Natasha said she
wasn't trying to boost his ego or anything but it was true if no one in Shield could crack the
hard drive then Tony would be able to.

"What do we have so far on the kids?" Fury asked

"When asked if they knew or remembered anything about their parents they said no that
they've always been in the facility," May answered

"That can't be true, they had to come from somewhere," Maria said

"Nikolai said and I quote Ivan said my mother was a whore who slept with countless men and
decided to give her children up for a good payout. I want nothing to do with that bitch."
Sharon said she was surprised when Nikolai said this but she knew not everyone had a good
relationship with their moms or in these kids cases a lack of.

"As in Ivan Petrovich?" Natasha asked heart racing she thought that after all these years he
would be dead that they would all be dead but everytime they managed to prove her wrong
and now she wonder how many things she was wrong about when it came to the Red Room.



"Yep," Sharon said

"Did they say what they were doing on Starks property?" Fury asked

"No. Anastasiya said she didn't recognize Stark. And I believe her." Natasha said she knew
she shouldn't since this girl was a trained spy sincre birth and could be lying but she didn't
seem like she was when Natasha looked in her eyes she knew Adrianna was tired of lying
just like Natasha.

"When I asked Isreal if she knew the Avengers she looked at me as if I had 2 heads and she
gave me the Romanoff look."

"What the hell is the Romanoff look?" Natasha asked Hill

"Oh it's when you raise a perfectly good-looking eyebrow at a person," Sharon explained

"Can I just say Nikolai looks like a mini Steve," Phil pointed out yes he was obsessed with
Steve Rogers but there was no denying that Nikolai did in fact look like a mini replica of
Steve it didn't take a genius to see that.

"You and your obsession with Rogers is concerning," May said she loves Phil she does but
his obsession with Captian America was going to make her kill him.

"No really look he has the sandy blonde hair and the baby blue eyes he even has a little
muscle to him." Phil said as he described Nikolai's looks that were to a T described Steve.

"Phil is right he does look like a mini Steve," Sharon said holding out the picture of Nikolai
for everyone to see and Natasha had to agree Nikolai was a mini Steve if Steve ever had a
son.

"Agents the task at handed." Fury said he would much rather worry about what the hell this
New Red Room was up to than talk about how one of them looked like a mini Steve Rogers
any white boy with sandy blonde hair and blue eyes could pass as Steve Rogers goddamn
son.

"They didn't give us much sir very little," Dasiy said Natasha had completely forgotten that
she was there the Agent was well trained by May she also had some interesting powers.

"Well then see if they're up we need more answers. If the tech analysts can't break the code
get it to Stark to see what he can do. Your dismissed." Fury said waving them off he really
hated being Director he missed it before but now he wasn't so sure.

Natasha went back to Anastasiya's room she needed to get more information, she had to take
down the red room once in for all, that was always her goal when she got out of there it was
to make sure nothing like that ever happened to other girls and she failed at that once and she
wasn't going to fail again. When Natasha entered the room she found Anastasiya already up
and sitting on the bed Indian style and looking at her hands not knowledging Natasha at all.

"Нам нужно закончить твой допрос." (We need to finish your interrogation.) Natasha said
taking a seat at the edge of Anastasiya's bed she knew she wouldn't do anything to her if



Anastasiya wanted to she would've already done it.

"Ты пытался убить меня." (You tried to kill me.) Anastasiya said looking up at Natasha for
the first time since she came into the room she looked fimilary but she had priobaly just seen
her from one of her missions.

"Мы не сделали ничего, чтобы тебя тошнило." (We didn't do anything to make you throw
up.) Natasha didn't know where she was coming from they hadn't even touched the kids since
they were placed in their cells.

"Это тест? Потому что в таком случае Иван может остановиться и продолжить
наказание." (Is this a test? Because if so Ivan can stop and get on with the punishment.)
Anastasiya was tired of all the games Ivan played, tired of Madam B she just wanted one
minute to breathe but they would always have control over her life. They owned her, they
owned every breath she took she was just a puppet and they were her masters.

"Это не тест, а ты в Америке." (This isn't a test and you're in America.) Natasha took the
first time to actually look at Anastasiya and realized that her arms were covered in black and
purple bruises and she probably had more than that but these were the only ones Natasha
could see the scars that were visible.

"Чего ты хочешь?" (What do you want?) Anastasiya said subconsciously touching her neck
but stopping once she didn't feel anything around her neck. They took the locket she had
made sure to hide with her life the Red Room didn't do weakness especially the weakness
that was hiding it the locket that would get her in more trouble than she could ever dream.

"Отдай это обратно!" (Give it back!) Anastasiya yelled she knew she should be attached to
it but it was all she had in remembrance of them.

"Я не верну тебе жесткий диск." (I'm not giving you back the hard drive.) Natasha told
Anastasiya the hard drive could have valuable information and they need that information if
they are going to take down the Red Room which still seemed to haunt her in her wake.
When she thought she was done with her past it seemed that it was never truly done with her.

"Мне наплевать на этот дурацкий жесткий диск, я хочу вернуть свой медальон." (I don't
give a damn about the stupid hard drive I want my locket back.)

"Что такого особенного в медальоне?" (What's so special about the locket?) Natasha asked
she knew what it was like to hide something from the Red Room knowing what the costs
would be if it ever got found.

"Не твое дело." (None of your damn business.) Anastasiya told her coldly

"Если вы не можете сказать мне, что такого важного в этом медальоне, вы не получите
его обратно." (If you can't tell me what's so important about that locket you won't be getting
it back.)

"Тогда никто из вас не получит ответов о красной комнате, не так ли? И я хочу видеть
своих друзей. Это наши условия или не говорили." (Then none of you will be getting your



answers about the red room now will you. And I want to see my friends. These are our terms
or weren't speaking.)

"Я никогда ничего не говорил о красной комнате." (I never said anything about the red
room.) Natasha didn;'t need to Anastaiya could hear her thought and they spoke louder then
her own actions.

"Таковы наши условия, мисс Романофф, примите это или оставьте." (Those are our terms
Ms. Romanoff take it or leave it.) Natasha left knowing she wouldn't get anything from
Anastasiya and for someone who was raised by Hydra spilling all their secrets something was
off Natasha if she was ever caught by an enemy of the Red Room would never speak but
these kids were speaking despite everything they were trained to never speak but they were.
When Natasha entered Fury's office she saw Maria, Phil, May, Dasiy, and Sharon all there
speaking with Fury about the same matter.

"Let me guess she won't talk unless they get to see each other." Fury said she nod her head
yes in response

"Then they get to see each other bring them all here and tell them to stop the charade that
they can't speak English this is ridiculous." Fury said he wanted to get this over with and out
the way there were other things he had to do and the quicker they got rid of the Red Room
the quicker he could attend to other problems specifically these 0-8-4 that keep popping up.

"Fury don't you think it's suspicious that they're all talking," Maria said before Natasha could
these kids were talking more than when they first brought Natasha in and any other person
they capture and bring into questioning.

"While they got the information we need and don't have and I don't care why they're talking
as long as they keep talking." He really didn't as long as the information was solid ad got
them to the Red Room he didn't care what these kids did in the end they would find their
relatives ship them off back to them if the relatives weren't sketchy.

They all left the room wanting to get these kids to talk and Natasha wanted to know where
the hell the Red Room was she wanted to finish what she started and something she should've
ended years and she wanted to end it as soon as possible, she wanted to free the other
children under the Red Rooms influence, she needed to not because of her ledger because she
wiped it was because of her promise.

"Your weight is concerning." Natasha heard from the door she guessed it was a doctor talking
to Anastasiya but she shouldn't be suprised she herself was abit underweight when she first
came in;

"So," Anastasiya said her voice showed no care Natasha took this moment to quietly enter the
room.

"You weigh 78 pounds if you drop any more you will die. Were going to start you off on light
food such as soup and-"

"No! I'm not hungry."



"Well, I didn't ask if you were hungry and this is about your health and I plan to do
everything I can to make sure you don't die from anorexia even if that means putting in a
feeding tube."

"You can't do that!" Anastasiya yelled lunging at the doctor but Natasha saw her move before
she did it and was holding Anastasiya back from killing the poor doctor who was only trying
to help. Natasha could feel Anastasiya's bones and it was concerning but she knew being
raised by the Red Room they don't feed you if they didn't feel you deserved a meal.

"Anastasiya!" Natasha shouted at the girl who was still trying to kill the doctor who has
probably never had to deal with a patient like Anastasiya.

"She can't do that!"

"I got this you can go," Natasha said turning to the doctor who was backed up in a corner the
doctor nods making her way towards leaving the room.

"If she doesn't eat it's either a feeding tube or a protein shake but we'll still put in the tube."
The doctor said before leaving

"Sit," Natasha said as she notices Anastasiya was fully leaning on her for support and
Anastasiya sat back down on her bed she was probably exhausted from her little scuffle with
doctor.

"She can't do that," Anastasiya stated from the bed not looking at Natasha she didn't have the
energy she was tired of people telling her what to do.

"Yes she can and she will if you don't eat and I'll help her if I need to. You can't starve
yourself for fun, Anastasiya."

"And what are you? My mother?"

"No, but since you lack one at the moment I will act as a mother."

"Well no one asked you and yes I can."

"No, you can't. So what will it be Anastasiya."

"Neither," Anastasiya said glaring at her but Natasha wasn't faced she glared right back she
wasn't intimated by an 11 year old who was coused and didn't know what to do with her life.

"I guess you won't be seeing your friends."

"I'll take the protein shake."

"Good, get dressed I'll be back," Natasha said leaving the room, she wasn't at all surprised
that the doctor was standing near the door with a strawberry ensure in hand.

"You know she not gonna eat, right?" The doctor said handing Natasha the ensure it was cold
must have recently been taken out of the fridge.



"I know but if she doesn't have the option she will fight on everything." Natasha knew from
experience she used to be Anastasiya she didn't want to eat she didn't know what she wanted
shge was used to Drekovy tell her what to do where to go she was lost.

"If she doesn't eat tomorrow we will put on the tube." The doctor said before leaving Natasha
wasn't surprised even if she did eat they would never really know if she would actually ket
the food be disgusted.

Natasha sighed she knew Anastasiya would not let them put the tube in and she would be
there Anastasiya seemed to like her and did what she said but Natasha didn't know she saw
herself in Anastasiya, she wasn't the type to open up and she was stubborn as hell and
Natasha knew she would put up a fight to not get the tube in just like Natasha did before
Clint showed her she had a reason to live. Natasha knocked before she entered the room
again and when she got a come in she went inside.

"Here," Natasha said handing the ensure drink to Anastasiya who was again sitting on the bed
Natasha notice how she shivered even though it was 89 degrees outside and the air
conditioning wasn't on.

"Let's go then. Your friends are waiting." Natasha said leaving the room not wanting
Anastasiya to feel observed even though she was, Natasha saw she made no move to open the
protein

"You have to drink that you know. If not you will get a feeding tube."

"I know."

"So open it and drink it."

"But it's strawberry."

"So?" Natasha said not really seeing the problem with strawberry flavor protein shake she
found that it was her favorite while she was recovering from her ED.

"Strawberry is nasty."

"You've had this before?"

"Yep, it's what they give you if it's not soup, bread, or water."

"Why are you starving yourself?" Natasha knew Anastasiya wouldn't respond so and she was
right Anastasiya said anything just shrugged her shoulders.

"When you find the reason get back to me." She heard Anastasiya snort as she pressed the
elevator button

"Why do you care? You're never going to see me again and your not my mother."

"Just because some people don't care. Doesn't me I'm one of those people."



"Whatever." Anastasiya said she wasn't used to people caring about her in her life it revolved
around death, beatings, and being the Red Room's puppet but no one ever showed her an
ounce of care or kindness.



Chapter: 4

Warring: Eating disorder, implied/past rape mentioned 

Jordan was the first to arrive at the room with a tray of food, next was Veronica she had
vanilla Ensure she wasn't anorexic like Anastasiya she just couldn't keep the food down,
Nikolai was the next to come in, then it was Israel and Viktoryia they were quiet the agents
didn't know why they wanted to see each other if they were going to be quiet the whole time.

Natasha saw that Anastasiya hadn't opened the shake. Natasha didn't know why the girl
wanted to starve herself more than what the red room was already doing to her. She doubted
it was because she wanted to look like a model because Anastasiya had the looks to be a child
model. When Natasha opened the door to the conference room she saw the same kids from
hours ago sitting eating they weren't talking to the other agents in the room not even to each
other, Anastasiya went and sat with the Hispanic girl who had a vanilla drink, Natasha saw
them swap drinks.

"Is she also anorexic?" Natasha asked pointing to the girl Anastasiya was talking to she was
starting to wonder if it was a thing they both agreed to do because if so she need to watch out
for both girls makes sure they actually ate.

"No. Veronica couldn't keep any food down so they gave her that," May explained she didn't
know Natasha would jump to the conclusion but she suspected it had something to do with
Anastasiya the girl looked more malnourished than the rest of the kids.

"Wait, Anastasiya anorexia. Why?" Sharon asked if she looked like Anastasiya when she was
her age she would've been popular but instead, she was stuck with braces and a face full of
pimples and was obese, but Anastasiya had good genes and Sharon would kill to have her
genes. It made her wonder who these kid's parents were and what they looked like.

"I have no idea," Natasha said because she didn't she had her own reasons why she stopped
eating she wanted to die she wanted everything to end the Red Room put her through hell and
she wanted that hell to stop.

"I swear if I didn't know any better. Anastasiya could pass as your daughter and so could
Israel and Viktoriya." Maria said as she observed the 3 redheads they looked like mini copies
of Natasha it was kind of creepy," Your right they do look like Romanoff." Coulson said now
taking in the 3 redhead's features and it was undeniable that they all looked a little bit like
Natasha. Even Natasha couldn't deny that they did look a little bit like her but that was it they
had similarities nothing more, "Is it just me or do Jordan and Veronica remind you a little bit
of Clint." Sharon said those 2 had Clint grayish-blue eyes.

The kids all turned towards the door they were no longer facing each other. They were
looking at the door which also made the adults in the room look at the door waiting for
something or someone to walk through the door. After 2 minutes of staring at the door, Nick
Fury came in looking as he always did mad for damn no reason.



"Well hello, there Patchy the Pirate," Anastasiya said with a smirk as she watched Fury
glared at her as he took his seat at the head of the table and they held each other's gaze, it was
unsettling and neither blinked.

"Director Fury." Fury said finally

"We figured," Jordan said it wasn't the first time they have heard of Nick Fury and his work
at Shield.

"Well, you got what you wanted now." Fury said

"Our jewelry," Veronica said and they watched as Fury took out a bag and slid it across the
table to Nikolai who caught it and took out a gold necklace with an American eagle on it with
its wing spread, he passed the bag to Jordan who took out a silver chain that had a hawk on it,
Veronica took out a gold necklace with an icy dragon on it and a silver necklace with angel
wings on them, she passed the bag to Anastasiya who took out a golden china locket with a
white rose on it, it looked like the locket was handmade and come out the victorian age, next
she took out the last necklace which was a medallion with a lion on it everything was gold
but the mane.

"Now that you have that will you talk?" May said as she watched Anastasiya and Veronica
put the corresponding necklaces on Viktoriya and Israel before helping each other put on
their own necklaces. "What do you wanna know?" Nikolai asked.

"Who's running the red room," Natasha said she needed to know if it was still Dreykov
pulling the strings if the slimy bastard was able to get free and live another day stealing little
girls and making them into his personal killing machine.

"Not Derykov he's dead last we heard," Jordan answered not that he knew it was true their
Red Room was still run by Derykov but they are an experiment and didn't technically fall
under a red room it was something more and he wanted to keep it off-book especially since
he was getting help from Hydra. Derykov wanted more Widows and Hydra wanted more
super soldiers they made an alliance.

"How did you come across this jewelry? It's expansive." Maria said and it was true the
jewelry they were wearing was expensive and it was real gold. Fury had them checked he
wanted to know how Hydra kids came across this jewelry.

"We brought it," Anastasiya said plainly

"Brought it or stole it," Maria said

"Brought," Veronica said

"With what money?" Phil asked

"Mafia money," Nikolai answered you would think the mafia wouldn't involve kids but they
of course expected it because it was Dreykov w asked them to make the part of the Mafia
which was stupid of them since they all ended up dead 5 months later.



"Where's the red room?" Fury asked

"Russia," Jordan answered it was hidden in plain sight not that anyone would look there since
it's in the wilderness no one would think to look there.

"Where in Russia?" Daisy asked

"We don't know?" Israel said they weren't allowed to know every time they went on missions
they were sedated before they left and sedated when they came back.

"How old are you?" Phil asked she seemed young too young to have gone through what the
red room training was putting her through

"Veronica and I are 13, Anastasiya and Jordan are 11 going to 12, Viktoryia is 4, Israel is 2,"
Jordan said

"Your 2," Maria said she had never meant a 2-year-old who could talk properly of a of course
sometimes it was hard to understand Isreal but she still spoke perfectly but at 2 the thought at
most she was 4 just small for someone her age.

"Yes," Israel answered she knew it was uncommon for 2-year-olds to be advance but
everyone in her class was advance and knew what not to do they did sometimes trip over
their words, and that caused them to lose little things like their teddy bears or pacifiers
comfort items they were given when they did well. They were touched starved all the young
widows being given a hug or cuddling was a reward for good work.

"But you don't talk like a 2-year-old," Daisy said also confused on how a 2-year-old was
talking more properly than she had been at 2," I'm smarter than most 2-year-olds." Israel said
turning to Daisy as she said it," Is this common for kids at the red room to be different the
kids their ages?'" Daisy asked.

"Yes, it's needed if you want to live another day," Jordan said he remembers the simpler times
in the red room where the only punishment was getting something tooken away until the
beatings started.

"How many kids are in the red room?" May asked she knew a little about the red room

"At least a hundred when we first started, before we left there were 20 girls and 14 boys,"
Anastasiya said the boys weren't trained as brutal as the girls but they always seemed to die
more than the girls did.

"What happened to the rest?" Daisy asked she didn't know a lot about the red room just that
Natasha was trained there but not much more than that everyone in the room knew more
about the red room than her.

"They're dead," Viktoriya said she killed a couple of her peers they all had everyone knew
that they shouldn't make friends in the red room friendships had no business being in the red
room.



"Who killed them?" Daisy asked and Natasha really wanted her to shut up. She knew how
those girls and boys died, "Most were killed by the kids there." Anastasiya said with the same
stoic expression Natasha always wore and when she looked she saw they all wore stoic
expressions, Natasha knew for her it was too late to be saved but these kids could be saved
they could still have a childhood that they deserved, she hoped they still had family that
would love them and would help them shed the walls they were forced to build.

"Who's the next Black Widow?" Fury asked he needed to know so that when they find her so
that they could recruit her to their side as they did to Natasha she could be valuable after the
snap they had lost some of their recruits and the academy had opened up and they were
getting new recruits that they could train, he was looking for the next best agents since
Romanoff and Barton retired he needed the best of the best to take down Hydra and any other
threats

"You're looking at them," Viktoriya spoke for the first time

"So you 2 have gone through the graduation ceremony already?" Natasha asked Veronica and
Anastasiya she knew Viktoriya and Israel wouldn't have gone through it yet but Anastasiya
and Veronica would have been going on a honey trap mission by now.

"No, not until we're 14," Veronica answered, which was younger than when Natasha got
sterilized but only by a year so she suspected they wanted Veronica and Anastasiya out to kill
as many targets as they could.

"Honey trap missions?" Natasha asked at there get ost widows were being set on honeypot
missions Natasha being one of them.

"Yeah, but we don't sleep with the targets," Anastasiya said, which Natasha didn't understand
how they could have not slept with the targets but it made her feel a little better that they
didn't sleep with targets.

"Anastasiya created a drug that makes them think they had a good night with us and it's also a
truth serum and it makes them forget they ever said anything to us," Jordan said as if it was
nothing they had started going to honey trap mission since they were 10 they were the best in
the academy but not before learning how to keep the target interested.

"Your young," Maria said

"Yeah, but we could pass way older than what we look like," Jordan said and Natasha saw
how his blue-grayish eyes glazed over but it only lasted for a couple of seconds, and then
they returned to their cold, emotionless eyes.

"I think that's enough. Agent Carter will show you to your quarters." Fury said, kicking all
the kids and Sharon who took them out of the room, "They need therapy. Lots of therapy."
Phil said once all the kids had left the room, "Not happening if they are as stubborn as
Natasha they will refuse all help and deal with their trauma on their own." May said as she
remembered the time Natasha had been brought in and assigned to therapy which she refused
to say anything in.



"I was not difficult I talked in therapy," Natasha said defending herself

"You did not say a word just started at the ceiling for the whole one hour you had," Maria
said

"They'll be going to therapy. We need to crack that hard drive so give Stark a copy we need to
get those kids out that hell hole and if these 6 don't have family they'll go to the academy."
Fury said and they all got up knowing he wasn't going to say anything more and went their
separate ways, Natasha to the gym to blow off her steam, Maria to do paperwork along with
Phil, Daisy went to find Fitzsimmons, no one knew where May was going.



Chapter: 5

Chapter Notes

TW: Reference of sex with minors/underage girls, abuse

See the end of the chapter for more notes

It had been 2 weeks since the 6 assassin kids arrived at the shield based and they had turned
the based upside down they were constantly challenging the other kids from the academy and
they always won, Anastasiya and Israel made enemies out of Fitzsimmons, they were
constantly stealing clothes from Phil, May, Daisy, Maria, Natasha, Sharon, and Fury. The list
of all the things those misfits have done is endless. Fury at this point is ready to ship them off
to whatever family they have left and he prays to whoever they can control these kids
because they are a nightmare.

"Sir the results of the DNA test have been sent," Hill said, interrupting Fury's thoughts and he
was glad he was getting a headache from thinking about all the things 6 kids could do he
didn't know how they behaved in the red room but he knew it was better than how they did
here. When Fury opened the DNA test results it wasn't anything he expected but it did
explain a lot of things about those 6 misfits.

"Sir," Hil said as she too said the results and didn't want to believe anything she was
expecting enhancements which they did have but now she knew she was right all along when
they said things about the kids. "Call the Avengers and tell them to get their ass here now, and
tell Stark to bring the hard drive." Fury said he saw Maria leave to do as he said. Why was his
life never easy? He just asked for one break just one.

 

"God there's so ugly," Lily said as if Anastasiya and Veronica couldn't hear her. 

"Heard that they were hoes," Taylor said she didn't know what she was talking about but
when a pretty girl's popup of course she sends competition especially when the girls in
question could kill her any minute.

"I heard they killed more than 100 people," Emily said, of course, they killed more than 100
people they were child assassins Dreykov's killing machines his personal fuck toy's all the
girls in the red room belonged to Dreykov but when he wasn't around they belonged to Ivan.

Anastasiya and Veronica just ignored them even though they were this close to slapping the
shit out of those spoiled brats they didn't even know why the hell they were in the yard. Yhey
didn't even know how to shoot a gun the only reason they were there was because their



families came to from rich families that had money and they gave it to Fury who just allowed
them into the academy.

"They're coming over here," Veronica said, not even looking up from her Uno cards and
Anastasiya just rolled her eyes she really was missing the red room at this point or to be
locked up in a cell she didn't feel like hearing whatever the hell those rich snobs had to say.

"You know if you wore makeup you would look way prettier." Taylor the fake barbie said this
wasn't the first time they have tried to insult the girls to a point of crying as they did with
other girls they didn't realize the red room beat the tears out of them that any insult they came
up with was not worse than any torture the guards could inflict on them.

"You should get surgery. You're gonna need it." Emily wanna-be Kim Kardashian said they
were the only thing she talked about she acted like Kylie Jenner and dyed her hair just like
her's it was irritating and Anastasiya barely even knew who the Kardashian was until she
heard Emily talk non stop about them but she had to find out 

"Your ugly." Lily the racists said she didn't even know how the black girl she disrespect
hadn't beat the life out f her if that was Aira or any other black girl from the red room she and
her friends would long be dead.

"Good, we're trying to look like you today," Veronica said, one thing for sure this wasn't the
first time someone had called her and Anastasiya ugly they weren't Veronica brown skin and
luscious brown curls, and her blue-grayish eyes made all the boys in the red room flirt with
her and Anastasiya too that's why they didn't really have friends in the red room no should
but girls did stick together unless you tend to be a favorite.

"Have you seen yourself in a mirror you're a fucking troll," Taylor said she was trying to get
under their skin but they were trained better than that they didn't break easy iff they did they
would be long dead just like all the other girls who weren't tough enough to survive the red
room.

"Rose are red, violets are blue, God made us pretty but what happened to you," Anastasiya
said they could go on for ages with these 3 and they still win, finally looking up from their
cards they watched how the 3 stormed off defeated after the small encounter. it was funny
how easy it was to make girls like them mad it was funny.

"Idiots," Veronica mumbled

"Rich bastard entitled bitch's," Anastasiya said

"We should scare the shit out of them," Veronica said with a mischievous smirk that made
Anastasiya smirk too. She already knew what Veronica wanted to do and she was ready to do
it. Those 3 needed a lesson they needed more then a lesson but if they gave them more then a
lesson Fury would have their head on a silver platter.

"Fine, we plan after I go get my next feeding," Anastasiya said she had gotten the feeding
tube in and really hated it and if she didn't show up to get hooked up to a feeding bag
Romanoff would start hunting her, she had skipped on feeding once and Romanoff was ready



to skin her alive she was looking for Anastasiya everywhere and anywhere until she found
her and dragged her to medical where Simmons put in a feeding bag Simmons was the only
doctor any of the kids felt safe with. None of them would tell Romanoff, Hill, or May this but
they scared the living daylights out of all of them.

"I'm going to go find the others and see what they're up to," Veronica said also walking with
Anastasiya to the building if neither one of them checked up on their brothers they were
bound to do some dumb shit and no one felt like hearing Fury-oos screaming in their ears.
Veronica swears that he had broken her eardrums the last time he screamed at them and left
her deaf for a good hour.

 

Tony would never admit it mainly because everyone would use it against him but whoever
had coded the goddamn hard drive Fury sent him was smarter than him but he wasn't going to
let some succumb Nazi outsmart him, he was Tony Stark and he would crack the code to the
goddamn hard drive. Pepper had made him go to sleep since he had been running on 2 hours
of sleep but now he had slept for 9 hours and he was ready to have another go at the hard
drive again.

"Tony you're up. Fury said he needs us to go in." Steve said they were now on speaking terms
after he had said sorry and Tony had forgiven him since they both watched the people they
love get dusted and they all needed each other although they fell apart during those 5 years.

"Nope, you tell Eyepatch that I'm retired, I don't fight anymore." Tony had promised Pepper
that after Endgame that was going to be his last fight that he was dedicated to his family and
he was going to keep that promise because he was done having her worried if he was going to
make it back home alive, he didn't want Morgan to have to be told that her dad was dead
because she already had to be careful since he had so many enemies.

"No, it's not a mission he knows we don't do that anymore. He said to bring the hard drive.
The quinjet is here." Steve said and Tony grabbed the hard drive before following Steve
outside he knew Pepper had gone out with Morgan. When Tony entered the quinjet everyone
was there even Loki and Tony now knowing his real age or his age equivalent to Earth he
didn't feel comfortable leaving a minor home alone especially in his home.

 

It was 30 minutes after the quinjet had landed and another 10 minutes before all the Avengers
were seated in Fury's office with Maria Hill, who wasn't giving anything away as to why they
were even there. Wanda felt like she was in the principal's office, she had only meet Fury a
handful of times and he made shivers run down her spine, one look from him and he could
make Wanda spill her darkest secret, she was now adding Maria to the list she already had
Natasha on there she was the first person Wanda added to the list.

"Why are we here Fury?" Sam finally asked he had plana they all have plans and it didn't
include sitting in Fury's office



"We're waiting for the nightmares to arrive." Fury said, Wanda, felt like Fury was staring into
her soul as he looked at each and every one of them and it creeped her out not that she had
anything to hide but he made her feel like she had some dirty secret that she had to share
when she didn't have a secret and it made her want to run out the room and get as far away
from Fury as possible, a knock at the door interrupted Wanda's thoughts.

"Come in." Fury said eyes never leaving the team, it was making Tony freak out and going
over things he had done to Fury to make him look at him so intensely, even though Tony
wasn't showing it he never liked sitting down with Fury he always had that look that made it
seem like he knew all your secrets and Tony would like to keep his secrets to himself.

"Sir, the misfits," Coulson said before leaving, the team watched as the same 6 children they
saw 2 weeks ago come into the room. They had no idea why they were here maybe they had
something to share with everyone?

"Fury-oos I swear I didn't do anything. It was the boys." The redhead with dark brown eyes
said as she took a seat next to the brown skin girl with blue-grayish eyes

"Is that Coulson shirt?" Natasha asked the same girls she was wearing a big button-down
shirt which was too big to be hers, and light blue jeans with black and white vans and they
had to admit she was pulling it off even if the shirt was slipping from one of her shoulders
she was pulling off the look.

"Yes." The girl answered

"Are those my jeans?" Maria asked she knew the kids raided their closets they were always
finding them wearing the clothes they stole the next day. 

"Yep." The girl said

"It looks better on you." Maria had to admit she was planning on throwing them away. They
no longer fit her but she still loved those jeans but they did look good on Anastasiya and
Maria had a feeling that she and Veronica could wear anything and could still make it look
good.

"Eyepatch are you gonna tell us why we're here or are you gonna keep staring at us." It was
the same man Romanoff showed her a picture about and god was he annoying but he looked
like a smart person even if he could be annoying and he looked like he got screwed over a
bunch of times by the people sitting next to him but they were still family that's what
Anastasiya noted.

"Yeah, Patchy the Pirate we were gong something," Veronica whined they were all
planning the prank they were going to pull off when Coulson came to found them with
Israel and Viktoriya trialing behind him.

"How about we all introduce ourselves." Fury said

"I'm Steve Rogers aka Captain America," Steve said



"You're the guy who fights with a dinner plate." Steve heard the small redhead who couldn't
be any more than 5

"It's a shield," Steve said clarifying it for the small girl he heard snickers from Tony, Sam,
and Wanda

"It's a dinner plate." All the kids said

"Well, you all most know me. I'm Tony Stark aka Iron Man."

"We don't know who you are. Never heard of you actually." The girl with red hair and brown
eyes said

"But you've heard of Cap but not the rest of us," Sam said he was offended he saved the
world and didn't even get any recognition from these kids it was a nsult.

"We can't ever remember his name. We always call him the 'guy who fights with a dinner
plate' that's the only reason we can remember him." The brown boy said

"It's a shield," Steve said

"No one cares." The smaller redhead with green eyes said and if she wasn't a baby assassin
they would have called her cute but she had at least 120 ways of killing them and they all
valued life since they hadn't really lived for the past 5 years and would like to continue
breathing.

"I'm Bruce Banner. I used to be the Hulk but now I'm one with the Hulk."

"So you weren't born green?" The smallest of the group asked 

"No, kiddo I wasn't born green." 

"Can you make me green?" The girl asked excitedly she was bouncing in her chair. 

"I'm not sure I can do that I would have to ask your parents even then it would e illegal to
make you green," Bruce explained to the little girl watching her smile turn into a frown,"But
I don't know where my Mommy and Daddy are." The girl confessed and it breaks everyone's
heart even Loki the way she was looking at them she looked hurt.

"You already know who I'm," Natasha said giving no further indication that she wasn't going
to say anymore

"No Ms. Romanoff, you also have one of those silly names you have to say yours too." The
redhead with green eyes said and god she couldn't be more adorable

"The Black Widow." They all heard a small gasp from the 2 youngest of the kids the other 4
hid their reactions well they were trained to.

"So you were part of the red room too. That means Ivan hurt you too." At that moment
Natasha wanted to hug Israel. She was too pure for this world she didn't deserve to have gone



through everything the red room put her through and she knew before all the killing
Anastasiya, Veronica, Jordan, and Nikolai were just as pure as Israel and Viktoriya.

"You never said anything." Anastasiya and Natasha didn't miss how her words sound cold
and harsh like winter in Russia

"You never asked," Natasha said her voice calm

"We didn't have to ask you should have said something," Anastasiya said

"You 2 can figure this out later let finish this up." Fury just wanted to wrap this meeting up
and make those 6 misfits leave his base and never come back although he will miss them.
Those 6 had a special place in his heart especially Israel and Viktoriya who always called him
Pop.

"I'm Thor God of Thunder." Thor said his voice wasn't so loud he had been learning how to
use his "inside" voice over the years and didn't speak so loudly

"Did you bring Loki with you? Please say you brought Loki with you. He is so fun."
Anastasiya said they had learned about Norse mythology and they all had liked Loki; he liked
to cause trouble and so did they and if he was ever real they would become good friends.
They were taught that Norse gods were real especially Loki and Thor and were forced to read
all Norse mthylogoy.

"Oh come on you know Reindeer games but not me, Tony Stark," Tony said

"God he's so dramatic," Israel told them and they all had to agree Tony Stark was a big
drama queen and this was the first time they have met him.

"Looks like I liked among these midgardians," Loki says smirking that people know his
reputation

"Looks like we're going to be good friends, Loki," Veronica said she had never really
believed in fairytales and she knew believing this would go against everything she stands for
but she had heard that gods were really one time during a mission but she didn't really feed
into it.

"I'm Wanda Maximoff aka Scarlet witch," Wanda said

"I'm Anastasiya, next to me is Veronica, then there's Nikolai, Jordan, Viktoriya, and Israel,"
Anastasiya said introducing them all since it went way faster than what the adults just did.

"The reason we are here is that we found your parents." Fury said speaking to the kids, not
the adults it was important for them too but it was more important for the kids.

"So I'm gonna see my Mommy again," Israel said practically jumping in her chair and the
older kids rolled their eyes they had never told Israel or Viktoriya that their mother
abandoned them and never looked back because it would break their hearts and they didn't
feel like breaking their tiny little hearts, lying was just easier at this point than telling the
truth.



"Not this shit again," Nikolai said

"Language," Steve said causing everyone to roll their eyes even years later he was still at it.

"You're not my father so hop off me," Nikolai said the only ones he ever let correct him were
Fury and Coulson and it was because he trusted them but that didn't mean he trusted mister I
fight with a dinner plate.

"Woah kid there are kids in the room. Watch your mouth there are 4-year-olds here." Sam
said he got it he also hated when Steve said language but it was Steve and he got how
annoying it could but the kid didn't have to say that.

"They've heard worse," Veronica said

"That doesn't matter there are still 4 and don't need to hear that," Steve said he never saw the
need for cursing didn't know why people used such filthy words.

"The red room is looking like paradise right now," Anastasiya she barely even knew these
people just made her mad they didn't have any right to tell her what to do  

"I hate adults," Jordan said

"They think they can rule us when we've been taking care of ourselves since we were 2,"
Veronica said

"Can we speed this up?" Anastasiya asked, she had better things to do than sit here and listen
to strangers tell her what to do with her life when they know nothing about her and it is really
annoying.

"Like I said we found your parents. And they're not like what you think." Fury said

"I'm sorry what does you finding these rascals' parents have anything to do with us," Tony
said and the kids had to agree on what did shield finding their parents have to do with these
people. But then it clicked for Anastasiya and the 3 others and like hell were they going to
believe what they thought Fury was implying.

"Fuck, this I'm going back to Moscow," Anastasiya said

"You've lost your mind Fury. You've lost your mind." Jordan said

"You can't really mean what we think you mean," Veronica said she wouldn't believe what
Fury was saying she knew he wasn't a man to bullshit about thing but this had to b a lie there
was no way.

"What exactly do you think I mean Veronica," Fury asked he knew these kids were smart he
thought these so-called heroes would figure out first not a group of preteens.

"That these buffoons are our parents!" Nikolai yelled he refused to believe that to him his
mother was just another slut in Moscow and his father was a man desperate for release that's



what Ivan, Dreykov, and Madam B told him it was ingrained in his bairn for years and he
refused to believe anything else.

"Fury there is no way these kids are mine," Steve said he couldn't see the way the any had
gotten aces to his DNA or sperm ever make a kid out of it.

"But he is Rogers. Meet your son Nikolai Rogers Romanoff." Fury said with a smug grin on
his face as he watched Steve's jaw drop and Natasha remained impassive as she received the
information but Maria swears she saw her eyes twitch. Natasha couldn't have kids it was
physically impossible and nowhere Fury was claiming that one of these kids are hers.

"Now that you say that the young mortal does look like a miniature Captain," Thor said as he
took in Nikolai features and the others had to agree Nikolai looked like a mini Steve

"How?" Natasha asked if she knew damn well she didn't sleep with Steve but she didn't know
half the things the red room put her through so there could be a chance did impregnate her
and erased her memory of ever giving birth or having Nikolai.

"I don't know." Fury answered and this was the first time anyone would catch him without
knowing all the details of what the hell was going.

"Congratulations Cap and Red it's a boy," Tony said chuckling as he saw Steve look from
Natasha to Nikolai and then back at Natasha he was confused and Tony was living for it.

"Oh don't be smug Stark meet your daughter Anastasiya Romanoff Stark." Fury said he loved
today's drama because Steve still couldn't comprehend how the hell he got a son and Stark
finding out he had a daughter with Natasha that he didn't even know about and that she didn't
know how she had kids was amazing to watch it all unfold.

"Too bloody hell with all of this," Anastasiya said she couldn't believe her father was the
most annoying man she has met.

"I don't have any kids right?" Bruce said he knew he didn't want to have kids because he
didn't want to pass them the burden of having to deal with the hulk and having to learn and
control their emotions so it doesn't get the better of them. but if he does he would totally be
there for them step up and help them out be there when he couldn't before.

"No, Banner one of these rascals isn't your's," Maria said and she saw Bruce sigh in relief

"Are one of these Midgardian my child," Thor asked

"No, Thor you weren't stupid enough to give your sperm to a sperm bank or get kidnap by
Hydra." Fury said turning to Tony as he said it since he was the one he gave his sperm to a
sperm bank.

"Are you saying one of these kids are mine," Wanda asked voice cracking as she asked the
questions she was way too young to have a child but she wouldn't be surprised if Hydra dudi
take her DNA.

"No, Maximoff unless you also gave Hydra your DNA." Fury said



"No, Sir I didn't."

"So who are our parents?" Veronica asked

"Well, Veronica and Jordan Barton. Your Father was the dumbass who got himself kidnap by
Hydra and here you two are." Fury says as he remembered when Clint got kidnapped by
Hydra and was dumped in an alleyway in London 48 hours later.

"But he's not even here," Veronica said

"So you're saying Katniss is the father of these two and I fathered that one," Tony said
pointing to Anastasiya who rolled her eyes

"This one has a name, and it's Anastasiya."

"You really thought she was the only one meet your other daughter Israel Romanoff Stark
and Rogers Viktoriya Rogers Romanoff." Fury said

The kids watched as all the adults just stared at them and their parent's shocked faces as they
looked at each of their kids as if they were science exhibits. One thing for sure they were in
for a ride with these 6 misfits and they were going to give them hell because there lfe was
hell and they all had major issues they need to work on.

 

Chapter End Notes

When I write in italic it is when they are talking telepathically and not out loud



Chapter: 6

Third-person pov

The kids didn't know what to think the 4 oldest always believed what Ivan or Madam B told
them even when they shouldn't have because they knew they were both liars but they had
believed every word they told them about their parents but they couldn't have Israel and
Viktoriya believing the same thing they had to be better than their siblings, they had to
believe that there was a life outside of the Red Room to have hope even if their siblings
hopes died a long time ago.

"Do you think it's true?" Veronica asked

"I don't know," Anastasiya answered she didn't know anything she only knew what everyone
wanted her to believe.

"It doesn't matter if it's true or not. They weren't there! So fuck them and fuck all of this!"
Nicholai said he was hurt he was had taken care of and looked out for all 6 of them as best as
he could he had taken care of Viktoriya every time she cried, took care of everyone and he
was tired, for once he wanted someone to take care of him but he was burden with this
watching and protecting his siblings, his family.

Nicholai was staring intensely at Steve and Steve was doing the same he was taking in all of
Nicholai features and how he looked so much like him that Steve couldn't find a single trace
of Natasha in Nicholai, this was his son he had a son, a son he never knew about a son he
couldn't protect, he also had a daughter and who looked so much like her mother except for
her blue eyes those where his. Anastasiya wasn't looking at Tony she was mostly looking at
Natasha who was looking at Viktoriya and Israel and those 2 were looking at Natasha with
the most admiration and happiness in their eyes that Natasha has ever seen and she didn't
deserve that, she didn't deserve any of them. She did bad things people who have done bad
things shouldn't get people like the kids in front of her.

"Hey, Vik and Izzy why don't you go play, we'll go get you soon okay," Veronica said turning
to the 2 youngest they had a lot to talk about with the adult's stuff they didn't have to hear.

"But-" Viktoriya started but Anastasiya cut her off," Go, go, we'll see you soon. You can
catch up with mommy and daddy later." Anastasiya said she knew Viktoriya's intentions. She
also knew by the look Nicholai was giving Rogers he was about to blow at any minute,
reluctantly Viktoriya got down from her chair helped Israel down before the 2 left the room.
Probably to go bother Daisy, May, Coulson, or Sharon.

"I can't do it okay!" Nicholai said he didn't want to be here he wanted to run out of the room,
run from the organization until he couldn't run anymore.

"Can't do what?" Anastasiya asked, making everyone in the room look at her as she was
crazy but she ignored it her brother was more important than them.



"I won't forgive them. You know it hurts that they made us think we were left but what hurts
more is they didn't even know we exist." Nicholai said

"I'm not asking you to forgive them. But don't make a scene in front of Viktoriya and Israel,
they don't need to see you lose your shit." Anastasiya said

"At least yours are here for you to scream at them," Jordan said he wanted to see what his
father looked like but he knew if he did he would be feeling just like Nicholai.

"Okay let's stop the pity party, we hate them that's fine but sulking about it isn't going to
change anything," Anastasiya said and everyone knew she was correct that they could always
hate them and it wasn't like them not knowing they existed would change anything they still
weren't forgiven.

"So, we know you all have questions but we don't have answers," Steve said and he wishes
he did have answers because they deserved answers. These kids deserved answers after
everything they have gone through they deserve that and more.

"That's not the only reason we're here? Is it?" Veronica asked, ignoring Steve she didn't have
anything to say to him she didn't have anything to say to anyone in the room the person she
had things to say to wasn't here so she didn't address any adult in the room. 

"Stark the hard drive?" Fury said as Tony produced the hard drive from his pocket and passed
it to Fury who connected to the table," One of you knows how to open this hard drive." Fury
said as he looked at the 4 kids in front of him who looked unfazed. Fury wasn't stupid they
brought the hard drive in for a reason and he wanted to know why.

"Patchy you have too much faith in us," Nicholai said jokingly to Fury as he leans backing
his chair.

"Really because I'm betting that Anastasiya was the one who did the whole programming on
this hard drive." Fury said as a hologram appeared the girl was Starks daughter after all so if
he couldn't decode the hard drive he was sure Anastasiya could.

"Why is it always me? My IQ is a 66 at best." Anastasiya said which wasn't true but no one
need to know. She was sure her IQ was well above everyone in the room.

"You can't be serious with Tony and Natasha as your parents and your IQ is a 66." This was
said by Bruce who didn't believe for a damn minute that Anastasiya was dumb."Like my
science bro said there is no way your dumb being my kid." Tony said he also didn't believe
that Anastasiya didn't get the Stark intelligence.

"I'm so sorry to crush your heart but I'm not as smart as you think I'm," Anastasiya said

"So if it isn't you who is it?" Fury said done with all the bullshit he has to deal with today he
just wanted all these sons of bitches out of his office and to not see them as long as possible.

"Well, we do need to break the code but we're missing 2 people," Jordan said 2 people they
left behind he wasn't sure if they were still alive but he hoped they were alive if he wasn't



alive it would be on them.

"And where the hell are these 2 people?" Fury asked

"In the red room if not already dead," Veronica said this wasn't entirely true they didn't need
those 2 people not at all but they liked messing with them.

"Oh, that's low Vee, really low," Anastasiya said she knew their friends could possibly be
dead but they were too important to Ivan for him to ever kill them but she knew he could
think of other ways to torture them and that wasn't something she wanted to think about.

"What we all know one day she's going to get herself killed," Veronica said

"So how are we supposed to get the information?" Sam asked

"There has to be some way to crack that hard drive. Where did you get it?" Maria asked
Anastasiya the girl was the only person that could possibly lead the in the right direction on
how to crack the hard drive.

"I don't know," Anastasiya said with a shrug of her shoulders she could see Fury getting
furious and everyone else growing restless," So you don't know what's on the hard drive and
anything that's on it could be useless," Tony said now he felt like his time was wasted trying
to crack an uncrackable, potentially useless hard drive.

"Yep," Veronica said and they all heard Fury let out a string of curses and look at the ceiling
for a while," Get the hell out of my office, and don't you 4 ever step foot in my organization.
Get out!" Fury screamed and it looked like he was very close to a heart attack.

"Fine, we're leaving." Anastasiya said as she and the other got up but she stopped short
before turning around to Fury with a mischievous smirk," What are you waiting for? Get
out!" Fury yelled," I thought you wanted me to crack the hard drive?" Anastasiya said
innocently, batting her eyelashes while the others chuckled lightly.

"Sit the hell down and open this god damn fucking hard drive." Fury said as they took their
respective seats and Anastasiya got to cracking the hard drive," So what is your IQ?" Tony
asked with interest since now he knew his daughter wasn't dumb," I don't know." Anastasiya
she kept cracking the hard drive and when she was done they didn't see anything pop up.

"What the hell is this?" Fury said his patience was going thin.

"What's in the hard drive," Anastasiya said

"How may I be of service?" A smooth British female voice came from nowhere, surprising
very except Anastasiya who had a big smile on her face.

"Aria would you mind hacking into the Red Room and extracting all their files and while
you're at it I would like live video footage of the academy," Anastasiya told her AI.

"You're telling me that you didn't have the information already?" Fury said



"Yep."

"And why the hell not?" he growled

"Because if I got the information beforehand they would've known but now you get twice the
information."

"So this whole time I was hacking your AI," Tony said as he watched Aria work many files
were appearing as she hacked into the Red room. There were mutply flies some connected to
that red room and other flies belonged to different red rooms.

"No, she was hacking you."

"What do you mean she was hacking me?" Tony asked he knew these kids were dangerous
but having them know about Pepper or Morgan makes him anxious.

"Aria were you able to extract any information from Mister Stark or Shield?"

"Mister Stark seems to have had his own AI. It wasn't possible. Shield security was weak and
not up to standard as much as Mister Stark." Aria answers.

"When did you build her? For Tony, it took him years." Bruce asked as he watched the AI
work it reminded him of Friday.

"I built her when I was 3 it took 2 days."

"I have live footage of the academy."

"Persent." Anastasiya said

The footage showed girls handcuffed to beds. The girls couldn't be more than 15 or 16 years
old. They were all sleeping which the Avengers found hard since one of their arms was
handcuffed to a bed but they figured being handcuffed all your life you got used to it. The
footage changed to boys who looked the same age as the girls also handcuffed to one bed.

"Aria Madam's office please."

"Ms. I would like to inform you that there are younger children in different dormitories," Aria
said as she switched the footage which shows a woman who was most likely in her late 4o or
5o and a man who was about the same age he was taller than the woman and was pacing back
and forth, "I know Aria." 

"Would you like to stop pacing Ivan?" Madam B said her voice thick with a Russian accent.
The rest of the Avengers saw how Natasha and the kids straightened up at the sight of these 2
people as if they still had control over them. Control over every action that they made even
through a screen these people held more power over them than they did over themselves.

"Do you not understand the gravity of the situation! My best prizes are gone!" Ivan shouted
but the woman didn't even flinch from where she was sitting behind the desk.



"We'll find them. If not, we will create more."

"I don't want to spend years rebuilding what we work so hard for! I want her! I want them!"

"You don't think I want them either." Madam snarled

"The daughters of Natalia, Silvia, and Melina are my prize! My red roses! You just want The
sons of Captain Amerian and the stupid bird guy!" The kids saw how Natasha tense at the
mention of the name Silvia and Melina but they didn't say anything kept it for later when they
asked her questions.

"Get over yourself Elena and Dimitri are still here. You're just missing your perfect little
Anastasiya and Veronica."

"We need them to find them before they find them," Madam said

"You think they're going to find their parents? Please they think they're alone in the world,
they think they don't have parents they are not searching." Ivan said how wrong he was.

"They'll come back, everyone else came back. We just have to find them."

"And we will and when we do we can have our prizes back," Madam said flashing Ivan a
malice smirk which he returned.

"Okay, that's enough we don't need to see that," Tony said disgusted by the fact that these
people thought his kid was their property as if she was some sort of trophy to be put on
display to be used how they wanted to use her.

"Aria layout of the building and positions of the guards please," Anastasiya said they need to
see if the building had changed if it did there was trouble if it didn't everything would go to
there favor.

"Why do you need the layout of the building?" Sam asked as he looked at the layout of the
building. It was big which meant lots of security.

"We don't," Nicholai said his voice slipped into his Russian accent no doubt effects from
hearing Ivan and Madam B

"Section C it's the least guarded," Jordan said as he also slipped from to his Russian accent.

"No breakout room first," Veronica said they could get to the guards there and take them out
before taking out the other guards also meant less work in the future.

"What are they doing?" Tony asked

"They're planning a rescue mission," Wanda said she had heard all about their plan to rescue
their peers that was the only thing they thought about that and more but Wanda wasn't going
to share that with the team it was up to the kids.

"Correct. Break room first kill the guards there get Dimitri and Elena." Anastasiya said



"Woah, Woah back up a minute your planning a rescue mission and you just busted out of
that place," Sam said

"You're not doing it, I'm getting my best agents. You 4 are going nowhere near that place."
Fury said he wasn't going to let the red room get their hands on these kids ever again they
meant too much to him for him to let them do something this stupid.

"It sounds like he cares," Jordan said teasingly.

"He's right you guys aren't going," Natasha said she had been studying the layout of the
building and watching the video feed. They weren't going because she was going and she was
going to put an end to the red room once and for all. An end to all her demos that expect
crawling back.

"Section A is out," Nicholai said

"Why?" Anastasiya asked

"They got Fedorov." Nicholai said, pointing to a mean-looking guard," What's up with that
dude?" Sam asked," He's a super-soldier, he has like 4 doses of the serum in his blood, he's
stronger than us." Veronica said he was the guard Madam B liked to uses when the girls
didn't listen.

"I say section D there's a weak point," Steve said

"That isn't a weak point it's a trap and too close to guards quarters," Jordan said

"How do you know that?" Loki asked the mortal

"2 people tried to escape that way a few years ago. We had to torture them before killing
them it wasn't pretty." Anastasiya answered.

"Anastasiya takes the guard's room traps them and I take their quarters and trap them and we
get the little kids out before meeting back with the 2 of you." Veronica said," You do realize
there's 4 of you, and you're taking down a building with hundreds of guards?" Tony said these
kids were talking about a suicide mission, not a rescue plan.

"We've taken down worse and there's 6 of us, maybe 5 if they put Dimitri in cryo it's going to
be a hell waking him up."

"Mister Dimitri was brought out of cryo a few days ago," Aria answered

"I don't think you're hearing us. You're not going on this rescue mission, it'll just trigger you-"

"And it won't trigger you?" Anastasiya fired back, staring at Natasha coldly," No it won't."
Natasha said back but she and everyone knew it wasn't the truth it would trigger her she has
buried her past for so long she's just asking for the unwanted memories to resurfaces.

"Either we go or no one goes and we go anyways," Nicholai said



"Fine, I'll go with you," Natasha said she wasn't about to lose her kids the ones she never
thought she have to a suicide mission or let them go back into the hands of the red room to be
used and manipulated to their rule.

"I'll go too," Steve said

"I'll go," Sam said

"Me too," Wanda said

"I'll go too and so would my brother," Thor said as Loki rolled his eyes he wasn't going
because Thor said he was going because he wanted to.

"I'll go for medical support," Bruce said now everyone was looking at Tony he really wanted
to go he did but he promised Pepper and Morgan that his Iron Man days were over and he
wanted to keep that promise.

"I can't I-"

"Promised your wife and daughter your Iron Man days were behind you." All 4 kids said in
unions all they heard was Tony thought about Pepper's reaction to Anastasiya and Israel.

"That's creepy and please stay out of my head," Tony said

"We don't need you in your suit you can just wait in the Zephyr," Anastasiya said

"Nope absolutely not." Fury said like hell was he going to let them take the Zephyr," She's
right Fury the Zephyr can fit all those kids and the prisoners." Steve said backing Anastasiya
up.

"You said there were less than a hundred kids."

"Yeah in our grade level but if I'm right which I am then the red room has gotten new recruits
over these last 5 years all the beds are filled."

"Fine but Hill will also go on this mission."

"Should we call Clint?" Maria asked she was kind of excited to be back in the field," We have
to he needs to know about this." Tony said pointing to Clint's 2 children," Wait you haven't
called him?" Sam asks," We tried he wouldn't pick up. His voicemail said he took his family
on a vacation." Maria said.

"So anyone else joining this party?" Veronica said brushing off the mention of her supposed
father's name being brought up," Yeah there is." Natasha said she had already called Yelena
and her parents they were awaiting updates on everything.



Chapter: 7

The rescue plan was scheduled to happen in 2 days in the meantime the kids were getting the
hell out of Shield, Fury personally escorted them out of the building and watched them fly
away in the quinjet he wouldn't miss any of them except Viktoriya and Isreal he liked the
others but not enough to let them ruin his organization.

"Where are we going?" Israel asked the older kids they were leaving Shield she liked Shield
but she knew they couldn't stay there.

"I don't know," Anastasiya said

"Are we going to have a home now? A real home?" Viktoriya asked

"Yeah," Nikolai answered in a bored tone

"So you have kids?" Wanda said to Natasha who at her nest was trying hard not to think
about her having kids she had came to pace knowing she would never have kids now finding
out she had kids she never knew about was something new altogether.

"I guess I do."

"Does that mean-" Wanda started but shook her head the 17-year-old had become close with
Natasha she had become the mother figure she lacked for many years and now finding out
Natasha had her own kids Wanda wasn't sure Natasha would want to take care of her like she
uses to.

"What's on your mind?" Natasha asked Wanda she had been able to read Wanda every easily
over the years she gotten to know the girl.

"It's just that now since you have kids you won't want me around," Wanda told Natasha as
she fidgeted with her rings," Wanda I will always want you around. Just because the other
kids came into the picture doesn't mean things between us will change." Natasha said as she
brought Wanda into a side hug.

"Peppers going to kill me."

"Tony I think Pepper will be more understanding than you give her credit for," Bruce told his
friend even though he felt for Tony he was pretty glad he wasn't in his situation Bruce was
pretty sure those children hated Steve, Tony, Natasha, and Clint.

"I have 2 other kids that she doesn't know about. That I didn't know about!"

"She'll understand. But what are you and Natasha going to do?"



"I don't know she and Wanda were supposed to leave they were going to one of her safe
houses." Tony hadn't gotten a chance to talk to Natasha not yet and it wasn't like she was
seeking him out to talk about their recent predicament.

"How about don't stress until you two talk things over?"

"This is why you're my science bro."

"He hates me," Steve said as he looked at Nikolai he wasn't trying hard to disguise his hate
for Steve," I mean he was made to believe that you nor Natasha had ever loved him." Sam
said and Steve knew he was right," When I always imagine my son I didn't think of this. I
thought about taking him to his sports games teaching him how to throw a ball." Steve
confessed," You know as good as anyone that the world isn't fair." Sam told him and he knew
that but why did the world always seem to be against him.

Veronica as the other was angry she didn't know what she suspected that her 'father' wouldn't
have a family and that he would much rather spend time with his family than some girl who
he didn't even know was his daughter but then again she wasn't sure she wanted to meet this
Clint Barton.

Jordan was the same he didn't know what to think but he did know that he was angry for
many reasons he was an experiment, a tool for the Red Room to use ad now he was unwanted
he knew he was always unwanted but to find ou it was true hurt more than before.

"We're going to be landing soon." Natasha's voice came through the intercom. Everyone seat
back on their seats strapping in for a landing. The atmosphere on the Quinjet couldn't be any
tenser it was mostly between the parents and the kids but that didn't mean the tension wasn't
killing everyone else.

When they landed Tony was the first out of the Quinjet spotting Morgan and Peter playing it
made him smile and when Morgan spotted him the smile she had made him forget almost
forget about how Peper would react," Daddy! Your home!" Morgan said forgetting all about
the game and running towards her dad," Hey Maguna. Underoos I thought you were spending
time with your Aunt?" Tony said walking towards Peter, Pepper had come out at the sound of
Morgan's vioce.

The next to go out was Sam, Steve, Thor, Loki, and Wanda the kids didn't follow after," If
your trying to take the Qunjet it won't work." Natasha said from behind them that made
Anastasiya roll her eyes as she picked up Isreal and exited the plan Veronica followed her
example taking Viktoriya with the boys following suit.

"I didn't know we were having company," Pepper said as she saw the kids from a couple of
weeks ago standing behind Tony," Yeah about that have something to tell you," Tony said as
he looked at Anastasiya who was taking in her surroundings with suspicion as the other 3
nightmares did as well.



"Is it something bad? Do you have to put on the suit again?" Pepper asked concern she finally
thought they might get a normal life they almost did then Tony had to put on the suit again,"
No nothing bad it might be good."

"It looks better on the inside," Tony told the group of kids seeing as they hadn't moved much
since they stepped off the quinjet.

"Стоит ли нам вообще этим заниматься?" (Should we really even be doing this?) Jordan
whispered to the group as they followed Tony into the house.

"Does it look like we have a fucking choice?" Veronica whispered yelled at her brother," Yes
we do we can leave right now and never look back." Jordan said pointing between him and
his sister he loved the others they were a family but he wouldn't stay here and playhouse with
superheroes.

"How about we all leave and leave the little ones here. After we take down the red room."
Nastya said

"Sounds like a plan," Jordan said
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Wanda had heard the other children conversation and she understood why they didn’t want to
give their parents a chance this was all new to them and new things were scary but Wanda
would kill to have her parents back in her life and to be a family again but she was grateful
for this family that she had now and she didn’t want to dwell too much in the past her parents
and Pietro would want her to be happy.

“Come play with me, Wanda,” Morgan said as she tugged Wanda’s sleeve,” Wait a minute
Morgan I want you to meet some people, and maybe they can also play.” Tony said stopping
them from leaving,” Morgan, Pepper, Peter this is Jordan, Veronica, Nikolai, Anastasiya,
Israel, and Viktoriya.” 

“Hi.” Peter, Morgan, and Pepper said in unison,” Now that this is over why don’t all you kids
go play outside the adults need to talk.” Tony said shooing all the kids out of the house he
rather have no one there when he talked to Pepper,” What the hell is going on?” Pepper asked
once the kids were out of the house,” I think it best Tony tells you.” Natasha said before she
and the others headed towards different parts of the house giving the couple the privacy they
needed.

“Are you going to tell me what the hell is going on? Why are those kids here?” Pepper asked
Tony as he ushered her to sit on the couch,” I’m going to explain everything but please know
that I didn’t know that was going to happen.” Tony told Pepper after they got married Tony
vowed to Pepper that he wouldn’t lie to her he would always keep her in the loop.

“Tony, what happened?” Pepper was starting to assume the worst, She and Tony haven’t
needed to have a sit down like this since the rematch with Thanos and she rather not talk
about anything that had to do with Tony putting on the Iron man suit.

“Before we got together you remember when I was asked to give my sperm to a sperm
bank?” Tony asked,” Yes but what does this have to do with anything?” 

“Apparently Hydra or the Red Room I don’t know which got their hands on my sperm and
used it.” 

“Tony are- are you saying one of those kids is yours?”

“2 actually. Anastasiya and Israel.” 

“Did Fury find out who their mother is? Did they get in contact with her? They didn’t kill her
did they?” Pepper asked Tony she wasn’t mad. She knew sooner or later someone would
come claiming to be Tony’s kid but she didn’t expect it like that. She wanted the kids to have
a relationship with Tony and their mother; she just hoped that their mother thought the same.



“They did find her.” 

“That’s good that they did. Is she asking for money? Is that why they are here? Does she not
want them? Because if that’s the case then we can see about us getting full custody of them,
I’ll call the lawyers and have them get in contact with her lawyers.” Pepper rambled. She was
taking this better than Tony thought,” You don’t think she sold them to the Red Room or
Hydra? Oh god please tell me she didn’t sell them for a good payout because if she did we
could have given her double and they never had to go through that.” Pepper couldn’t imagine
what those kids would’ve gone through especially with how young you look.  

“No Pepper she didn’t pay them she didn’t even know they existed.” 

“Oh… well who is she?” 

“Natasha is their mother, actually Jordan and Veronica are Clint’s kids Nikolai and Viktoriya
are Steve and Nat’s kids.” It was silent for a while after Tony told Pepper he didn’t know how
Pepper would react to that if she was mad at him.

“I’m not mad Tony. Surprised, yes. Mad? No. Have you talked to Natasha about the
situation? Have any of you even talked about this?” Pepper could tell Tony kept asking
himself if she was mad at him and she wasn't. He didn't know this would happen and neither
could Natasha.

“We’re all avoiding everything.” 

“Everyone is planning on leave in a couple of days and with this, you can’t avoid it.” 

Tony knew Pepper was right, everyone was thinking of going their separate ways in 5 days
Thor was leaving to go to space leaving Loki here with Tony and Pepper. Steve was leaving.
He didn't say where just that he never got a chance to explore the world. Bruce was going
back to Stark Tower to have more access to labs and other things, Sam was going to visit his
sister and Natasha was moving back to the city with Wanda saying she wanted the girl to
have a somewhat normal life. Which was understandable after all the things she went through
in life.

“I know but I just don’t know what to do,” Tony said, hiding his face behind his hands,” Hey
look at me. We’ll figure it out together.” Pepper said as she took Tony’s hands in hers she
always found a way to bring him back when he always drifted far away into his mind; it was
one of the many reasons he loved her.

“You should go talk to her before the kids come back in,” Pepper told Tony she didn’t want
the kids to hear what they had to say. It was better with them outside and out of earshot. Tony
nods before he gets up to leave he gives Pepper a kiss to show her that he cares about her
opinion.

Natasha had been in the room Wanda and her had been sleeping in for the past month she had
been thinking about calling Yelena and her parents but she didn’t know what to tell them
about what she had just learned she’s been keeping them updated about current events but



this was something new altogether and she didn’t know how to tell them. Would Yelena hate
her for having kids? Would Melina hate her? Would they stop talking to her? Hate the kids?

A knock at the door interpreted her thoughts,” Come in,” Natasha told the other person
behind the door who turned out to be Tony,” Hey,” Tony said awkwardly,” I guess the
conversation with Pepper went well.”  Natasha said as Tony sat on the bed next to her,” it did
she's understanding she wanted me to talk to you. About what we're going to do about the
kids- our kids?”  Tony added he didn’t know what Natasha wanted to do. He knew she
couldn’t have kids but he knew that she said she didn’t want kids but every time she said that
Tony knew she was lying but he never said anything.

“If you don’t want them I get it,” Natasha told Tony she didn’t know what he was thinking
with Tony. You never know he is always doing and thinking of something new that it was
hard to keep track of what he thought,” No god no, Natasha I want them I want to make them
feel safe being there for them. I just don’t know what you want? What do you want to do?” 

“I want them to have something better.” 

“I do too. Are you still planning on moving to the city?” Tony asked he had needed to know
if they were going to co-parent and which days he got the kids and when she got them and all
that jazz,” Yeah that's still the plan the kids would probably have to share but I don’t think
they’ll mind I going to have to take Clint’s kids with me as well so the house might be
crowded for a while.” 

“I’m willing to take the kids 2 weeks in a month, do you like it?” Tony said proposing the
idea he got them for 2 weeks she also got them for 2 weeks,” Yeah that can work. I think I’ll
talk to Steve about doing the same.” 

“Still haven’t talked to Rogers?” 

“Nope.”

“He’s probably just processing everything.” 

“I know I just rather he talk to me you know like how you’re doing now.” 

“It’s Rogers you know how he thinks it takes him a while but he’ll come around,” Tony said
as she squeezed Natasha knee he knew this must be hitting her she was just used to be an
aunt now she had 4 kids that she didn’t know about and had just as much trauma as she did.

“Will get through to them,” Tony told her before he got up and left. She needed time to be
alone and she was glad that he was giving her space. When Natasha was sure Tony had gone
back downstairs was when she pulled out her phone and dialed Yelena’s new number.

The room was silent as Natasha waited for Yelena to answer when she didn't. Natasha tried
her number again, this time not getting an answer, panicking slightly. Natasha tried her
mother’s number after the third ring Melina picked up,” Hello Natka.” Melina’s voice came
through the phone; she could hear the distant rustling of pans in the distance.



“Hi, Mama. I called Yelena but she didn’t pick up.” Natasha said it had taken her a while but
now she could call Melina Mama like her 11-year-old self used to,” Oh she in the shower big
girl nothing to worry about.” Melina said but there was a lot to worry about last time Yelena
and her didn’t pick up the phone it turned out they got snapped away like the other half of the
universe, leaving Natasha alone with nobody.

“I have news about the Red Room.” Natasha heard Melina take in a sharp breath,” You do.”
Natasha knew her mother hated the Red Room more than anything; it stripped her of a lot of
things and finding out that they hadn’t taken down all the Red Room took a toll on her. It
took a toll on everyone but it hit Melina like a brick. Yelena told her she started drinking
more than usually found her staring into space and she also said she heard their mother
screaming from nightmares.

“Yeah, the Hard Drive helped a lot. We have a location in the Red Room. It's deep in the
woods of Russia. We're going in 2 days and we could pick you up on the way.” Natasha said
she knew her family would want to come to finish the Red Rom which they hoped would be
the last time.

“Yes, do that. I’ll tell Yelena and your dad to get ready.” 

“Okay, this might be the last time.” 

“It might but we always have to be prepared. Is that all Natka?” Melina knew Natasha had
more to say though she doubted she would say it. Natasha liked to keep secrets close to her
until she couldn’t keep it to herself anymore,” No Mama that was everything.” 

“You take care of yourself.” 

“I will.”

“Mhmm. See you in 2 days, big girl.” 

“See you in 2 days, Mama.” 
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“So do you guys wanna play?” Peter asked the 6 kids he wasn’t very good at making new
friends. He always found a way to mess up or he was weird or awkward. He saw the way
they had been looking at him and it made him nervous. It was like he was a piece of meat and
they were dissecting him to make sure he was worthy to be eaten.

He didn’t get a response the 4 older kids seem to look him up and down once before they
stalked off into the woods leaving the 2 younger ones with Peter, Loki, Wanda, and Morgan,”
Hi, I’m Morgan.” Morgan says as she stands in front of the 2 little girls,” I’m Israel and this
is Viktoriya.” Israel answered cheerfully more cheerfully than a baby assassin should’ve
answered.

“Well, we could play tag?” Peter suggested but after seeing the confusion on Israel,
Viktoriya, Loki’s, and Wanda’s face he and Morgan started explaining the basics of the game.
They had been playing for 4 hours. They played more than just tag, they played hide and seek
and a couple more other games. Through those hours they hadn’t seen the 4 other kids at all
(to be honest they hadn’t even noticed they were missing).

“Guys it’s dinner time.” Pepper called them in,” Make sure to wash your hands and help the
little ones, please.” Pepper told the kids. They were all out of breath and sweaty. Helping the
younger kids inside Peter and Wanda made sure they washed their hands while Loki went to
go get everyone else.

“Where are the others?” Tony asked once he saw that there were 4 kids missing,” They didn’t
want to play with us and walked away.” Morgan explained as Wanda and she went and got
cups for everyone,” And you haven’t seen them since?” Natasha asked them,” No.” Peter
answered by taking one of the bread rolls that Pepper put down.

“I’m gonna go see if I can find them.” Natasha felt a little panicked. She didn’t know why but
endless scenarios on what could’ve happened to the kids ran through her head and they
weren’t helping calm her nerves,” I’ll go too.” Steve said getting up from where he was
seated next to Sam,” Text us if anything happens” Tony told Steve and Natasha they both
nodded.

“Where do you think they went?” Steve asked after he and Natasha had been walking through
the forest in silence with still no luck of finding the missing 4 pre-teens,” I don’t know this
must be their first time in America they would have nowhere to go but then again they hate
us so they would be desperate enough to run away not even having a place to stay.” Natasha
explained she didn’t know why but talking to Steve made her nervous. It wasn't Steve himself
because around Steve Natasha felt safe but the anticipated conversation she would have with
him simply made her nervous.



Natasha didn’t know if Steve actually wanted to be in their kid's life like Tony did; she knew
Steve only imagined having kids by Peggy and not with her, especially not with someone that
was like her. A killer. Why would Captain America want to have kids with a killer?,” Did you
hate your parents as much as they hate us?” Steve’s question took Natasha out of her ramble
and worried that she might be doing the single mom thing,” Yeah I did for a long time. But
then I found out the truth.” 

“So do you think they’ll get over this and might actually like us?” Steve said he didn’t ask
what truth Natasha found out about her parents. If she wanted him to know she would’ve told
him so he didn’t ask,” I really don’t know Steve.” Natasha said honestly she didn’t know this
was a different situation than what she had but she hoped they did. She hoped they gave them
a chance to be their parents.

“Umm… Did you talk to Tony? Does he want to be in the girl's life?” Steve knew he should
talk to Natasha. He had been talking to Sam and what he should do. Sam suggested he should
talk to Natasha and he knew he should. He just didn’t know how.

“Yeah we came to an agreement of him having the girls 2 weeks in the month and I have
them for 2 weeks.” 

“That’s good.” It was quiet for a few minutes before Natasha stopped and turned to Steve.
They needed to talk about this. They had kids now responsibilities and if Steve didn’t want to
be in their life because he was still hungover with Peggy she understood but she didn’t think
the kids would.

“I know you wanted kids with Peggy and you couldn’t have that but I need to know if I’m
going to have to sit down 2 kids and tell them their father choose to abandon them.” Natasha
knew it was harsh but she had to say it. Steve never got over Peggy and is still not over
Peggy but if he wanted to still fantasize about a life he could’ve had with her she wasn't
going to let him do that and play pretend with her kids too.

“No, Nat I do plan to be in Nikolai’s and Victoria's life. And the Peggy thing I’ve moved on
really is. I’ve realized I’ve never given this time period a chance. Never gave me a chance to
try and be happy.” Seeing how happy Peggy became after he lost help, Steve realized that
Peggy didn’t need him. Peggy wasn’t still living in the past as Steve was. He needed to move
on and now with Nikolai and Viktoriya he really needed to put an effort in, move on, get out
in the world, and date. Try to find his happiness here.

“That’s good but what’s our plan for them. Do you want to do 50/50 like me and Tony?”
Natasha had to remind herself that she had to ask these questions. She couldn’t avoid things
just because she didn’t want to face them. She wasn’t alone anymore; she had 5 kids to think
about now.

“I can do 50/50. Can I take Nikolai to meet Bucky after we finish with taking down the Red
Room?” Steve wanted Nikolai to meet Bucky. Bucky was his best friend and Nikolai was his
son and plus they could probably have some bonding time just the 2 of them.

“He’s your kid too, you know.” 



“Yeah but he likes you more.”

“I think we’re in the same boat when it comes to who Nikolai likes and dislikes.” Natasha
told Steve she was pretty sure Nikolai hated both of them equally,” You might be right about
that. But hey at least Viktoriya and Israel seem to not hate any of us.” 

“Yeah, I guess that’s a good thing.” Natasha didn’t miss the way Israel looked at her with
adoration and longing,” Do you hear that?” Steve asked as in the distance they heard
shouting,” Yeah I do.” Natasha and Steve looked at each other before they started running
towards the noise.

Only to see the boys fighting as the girls shouted at them,” Hey! Hey! Break it up that’s
enough!” Steve said as he got in between both boys separating them,” What the hell is going
on?” Natasha asked,” Nothing. The boys just got carried away.” Anastasiya said as she
walked over to Jordan inspecting his bruises while Veronica went to Nikolai,” This doesn’t
look like nothing.”  Steve was still standing in front of the 2 boys wanting to make sure they
wouldn’t fight again.

“Seriously it’s nothing. We’re good.” Nikolai said as he tried to brush Veronica’s hands off
his face which only earned him getting slapped,” Come on Pepper cooked dinner and it’s
getting cold the more we stand out here.” Natasha didn’t want to keep going with the subject;
it would only get them to hate them even more.

Making sure everyone was okay and made their way back towards Tony’s house where they
found that everyone had finished dinner and was upstairs but Pepper had left out plates for
them and the food was still pretty warm so they didn’t need to warm it up.

“I’m not hunger.” Anastasiya said when Natasha picked up her plate and started piling up
with food,” You’re going to have to eat something. Just half please.” Natasha pleaded the last
time she had heard from Anastasiya doctor if she kept going the way she was her parents
(Natasha and Tony) would have to hospitalize her in an ED ward and Natasha really wanted
to avoid that seeing as they found abnormal traces of god knows what in the kid's blood they
didn’t know if the kids had powers they hadn’t asked yet but she would just to be safe.

“Fine. Only half.” Anastasiya picked up her fork tentatively picking at the food before she
picked some of it up to her mouth but she never ate it,” I can’t. I don’t want it.” Anastasiya
put the fork down making Natasha’s smile vanish. She thought maybe she would try to eat
but she was wrong,” That’s okay you don’t have to. How about I make you a smoothie?”
Natasha said trying to compromise with Anastasiya she had to get something in her stomach.

Anastasiya nodded even though the thought of having to eat made her want to throw up, even
sitting down now and smelling all this food made her stomach twist into knots and acid
bubbles and burn at her throat. The memories of the last time she ate flashed through her
mind, thinking about food made her think about him and she didn’t want to think about him .
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Natasha would’ve hooked Anastasiya to another feeding bag but they had left Shield without
any but she was planning on grabbing some the next time they visited. But right now she was
focusing on trying to make the smoothie.

“Hey,” Natasha had heard Pepper coming in the room before she saw her,” Hey Morgan
down?” Natasha took out the strawberries, raspberries, and bananas,” Yeah so is Viktoriya.
She and Morgan seem to get along.” Pepper was leaning on the counter watching Natasha
chop the fruit.

“Israel?” 

“She went to sleep right away. I pulled out Morgan's old portable crib and didn't want her
falling off the bed.” Pepper knew that Israel was 2 and not trusting that she should sleep in a
bed by herself she had Tony take out the portable crib and bring it to Morgan’s room where
Israel and Viktoriya would sleep.

“Thank you.” Natasha really meant it. She knows she should’ve been there to put them to bed
but she wasn't yet sure if she could do the whole mother thing the way Pepper and other
mothers did. She was trained to fight that instinct, to never want to have a child, they took
motherhood away from her and now she was supposed to be a mother?

“You don’t need to thank me. Israel and Anastasiya are Morgan’s siblings. I’m more than
happy to help when you need me to.” Pepper sent Natasha a smile when she turned around.

“Are you sure you’re okay with this?” Natasha didn’t even know how she felt about the
whole situation let alone she couldn’t imagine how Laura would find out their husbands had
kids that neither of them knew about.

“It is what it is. They're part of the family now and I don’t mind. With Tony’s past, we knew
something like this was bound to happen.” Pepper had a point with Tony’s playboy past
someone was claiming to be his kid every other day.

“I guess it is.” Natasha put the lid on the blender before clicking smoothie,” Why are you
making a smoothie?” Pepper asked her curiosity got the better of her,” Anastasiya she won’t
eat and she needs to start eating real food before her body completely shuts down on her.” 

Natasha had to admit the thought of possibly having to bury one of her kids because they
refused to eat unnerved her. She didn’t want to force Anastasiya to eat but if she didn’t get
her to eat her body would shut down.

“Do you think asking her why she doesn’t eat might help?” Pepper asked as she watched
Natasha get a cup to pour the smoothie in,” Maybe.” Natasha really didn’t know she had a



hard time reading Anastasiya in fact she had a hard time getting a reading on all the kids
except Viktoriya and Israel.

“Should we be looking for alternative treatment? Like a recovery ward?``Pepper asked as she
passed Natasha a straw to put in the smoothie,” It won’t hurt too.” Natasha knew that after
this Pepper would get to work and would start looking into ED recovery wards and the best
way to help Anastasiya. It was just how Pepper was. 

Giving Pepper a nod she made her way back to the dining room where the kids and Steve
were still eating,” Here. You don’t have to finish all of it, just some. You can stop whenever
you feel full.” Natasha told Anastasiya.

Not wanting to make Anastasiya feel like she was being watched Natasha started talking to
Steve while keeping an eye on Anastasiya, she still hadn’t taken a sip of the smoothie, picked
it up a few times then set it down.

Anastasiya didn’t want the smoothie either; she didn’t want anything; all she wanted was for
Natasha to leave her alone. Why did she care if she ate or didn’t eat? It wasn’t a big deal
anyway or that was what she was telling herself it didn’t matter if she ate or not. At least it
hadn’t until they came to Shield that was when all she heard about was her weight.

Seeing the way Romanoff was looking at her Anastasiya picked up the smoothie and she
couldn’t fight the shiver that went through her body. It was cold, that’s how she always felt
now. Bringing the straw to her mouth she started to drink and she didn’t miss the little smile
that tugged on Natasha’s lips.

By the time Anastasiya felt full, she had managed to drink a fourth of the smoothie, the rest
going to Jordan who finished the rest of it. And everyone else had been done eating but they
still sat at the table not knowing where they should go or do.

Stark’s house was new territory and not like the Shield base where they could go back to the
dorm that was assigned to them, the shooting range, Maria’s office, Coulson’s office. Things
at the shield base were simple for them but now being here it made them feel off and
uncomfortable.

“Hey, so I see that everyone’s done. How about I show you where you will be sleeping?”
Pepper asked the kids who nodded,” This way then.” Pepper directed all 4 kids up the stairs.
They followed her awkwardly and stiffly.

Pepper decided she would leave the house tour for another day as she showed first the boys
where they would be sharing a room with Peter and then she showed the girls the room they
would be sharing for the meantime,” if you guys need anything just ask me or Tony and even
Natasha.” Pepper told the girls,” Were good Mrs. Stark, and thanks for the clothes.”
Anastasiya saw the way Pepper flinched when she used her surname. She felt her heart race.
Did she not like the use of her own name? Did she do something wrong? She was about to
begin to apologize before Peeper spoke.



“Call me Pepper, please. Your Tony’s daughter and Morgan's sister. You both are a part of the
family. Plus I hate Mrs.Stark, it's too formal for me.” Pepper said before leaving.

“She didn’t-” Anastasiya didn’t finish the sentence Veronica already knew what she meant
because she also felt the same fear that coursed through Anastasiya. If they had been back in
the Red Room they would’ve gotten punished for addressing a supervising officer the wrong
way and even worse if they insulated them.

On the other side of the house, Natasha was getting ready for bed, Wanda had already gone to
sleep, and the young girl had been exhausted from playing with Morgan and the younger
kids. Natasha knew that Wanda was going to be the best big sister she could be to the new
kids.

She was about to slip into bed when her phone rang letting out an annoyed huff. Natasha
picked up her phone glAncing at the caller id which made her know that Maria was the one
calling her at the most outrageous hours,” Mara this better be good.”  Natasha sighed as she
rested her back against the bed frame as she heard Maria’s laugh through the phone.

“Trust me it’s good.” 

“Well? What is it?” 

“It’s about Veronica and Jordan Barton or should I say Veronica and Jordan Morse-Barton.”
Maria’s words confused Natasha when Veronica and Jordan began to have ties to Bobi Morse
aka Clint’s ex-wife.

“What?” 

“Yeah I know I had the same reaction.” 

“How is that even possible?” 

“Well, we know that when Bobi went to go rescue Clint they both got kidnapped and that
when we think they stole her eggs along with his sperm. But there still is a third-person DNA
we don’t know who it belongs to but it’s definitely a woman we think is one of the widows.
Maybe she was the best of her class so they mixed her DNA with Barton and Morse.” Maria
explained. Natasha hadn’t even known it was possible for someone to have 3 biological
parents.

“Do the other kids have a 3 set of parents?” It already made Natasha's skin crawl that she
would have to be co-parting with 2 of her teammates and adding another person to the mix
was something she didn’t want to happen.

“Oh yeah, this guy from Russia used to be in the military. Apparently, he’s also the father of
Anastasiya and he’s demanding his parental rights.” Natasha couldn’t hear what jaunt came
out of Maria’s mouth,” You contacted him?!” 



“Of course, we contacted you guys when we found out it was only fair and you might want to
lawyer up quick this man's lawyer just got in contact with us and they have pretty good cases
on why both you and Stark are unfit parents.” 

“Please tell me you're joking. I really can’t deal with this right now.” 

“Of course, I’m joking. But to answer your question, no they don't. It's only Veronica and
Jordan the scientists found Morse's DNA when they ran through both the kid's DNA again.”

“How did they miss Morse’s DNA?” Natasha didn’t understand how the science techs could
miss that it was literally a third person’s DNA,” I asked them the same thing. But
FitzSImmiona looked at all the kid's DNA again since we asked them what they thought the
abnormal radiation spikes from the kids might be when they stumbled upon Morse’s DNA.”
Natasha heard the rustling of papers in the background and the squeaking on the rolling chair
she knew Maria was in her office,” The third person’s DNA was masking Bobbi’s DNA
somehow which made it almost impossible to find or spot.” Natasha was about to say
something but Maria beat her to it,” Yes we checked all the kid's DNA after that you’re
cleared you won’t be sharing your kids with anyone except Tony and Steve and their Auntie
Maria of course. 

“Thank god I really don’t wish to be Clint right now. Have you called her to let her know she
has kids?” Natasha asked as she heard the clicking of a pen and the unmistakable sound of it
touching the paper,” Please that was the first thing Daisy and FitzSimmons wanted to do but
May told them to wait. We had to make sure they were actually hers which news flash they
are. May was the one to break the news to her. SHe’s on her way here to the first flight she
could catch.”

“Don’t she and Hunter have a kid together?” The last time she heard from Bobbi that was
what she told her that they were expecting,” Yeah 2 actually. I have no idea how they’re
going to make this work but it’s going to be interesting.” Natasha hummed that she had to
agree that Clint and Bobi’s divorce was rocky, not only that Clint and Hunter did not get
along so they were all in for an interesting ride.

“Maria as much as I enjoyed this conversation at,” Natasha swiped a quick glance at the
clock on the nightstand,” 12:3o in the morning I really need to get to sleep.”

“Since when did you become a sleeping beauty?” 

“Since the world went to shit 5 years ago and life has become dull and boring. Goodbye
Hill.” 

“Goodbye Romanoff.” Natasha could just see the smile on Hill's face and that made her smile
a bit too before she hung up and discarded her phone on the nightstand and snuggled next to
Wanda. Natasha could already feel that she was in for a long day tomorrow. 



Chapter End Notes

Some on the Google Forms asked for Bobbi to be Clint's kid's mom and I delivered and
yes having 3 parents is possible and I guess this kinda answers someone's question on
who the parents of Veronica and Jordan's parents are. Sorry for the long wait there was a
lot happening at school.



Chapter: 11

The next morning was not much better than the night before. Although Viktoriya and Israel
slept well, Jordan, Nikolai, Anastasiya, and Veronica didn’t get any sleep. It was hard to sleep
without handcuffs. It was weird not having the cold metal trapping them to the bed.

Which ended up with all the older kids outside wandering and confused. They went from
being parentless to having parents and living in a new reality,” So we all can’t sleep
apparently.” Jordan said as he and Nikolai approached Veronica and Anastasiya.

“Welcome to the party boys.” They were all further away from the Stark house than they
were when they ran off in the afternoon,” Thank you for the invitation, m’lady.” Jordan sat
next to Anastasiya wrapping his arm around her and Nikolai did the same with Veronica.

They were quiet for hours just enjoying each other's company and watching the sky. It was
beautiful out,” Do you think he’ll like us?” Veronica’s question wasn’t directed at Nikolai and
Anastasiya but at her brother,” I don’t know. And do you care?” Jordan shot back that it
wasn't like Veronica to be insecure but again he thought it wasn’t like Anastasiya to ever
starve herself and now she was on the brink of dying. 

“Why don’t you care? We're going to be living with him for these past years and you don’t
care what he might think of you?!” Veronica slightly yelled at Jordan sometimes it felt like
she wasn’t the oldest and Jordan was and she hated it. 

“He’s not fucking here Ronnie! He hasn’t done one damn thing for us! He doesn’t even know
we fucking exist!” If veronica thought she could get loud Jordan would get louder,” Jeez
Jordan my fucking eardrum.” Anastasiya pulled back and away from Jordan this fight was
about to escalate more than it needed to be and she would have to be ready to pull Veronica
and Jordan off each other.  

“He’s our father! That has to mean something!” Before Veronica could even blink, Jordan
was pulling her and had both his hands gripping her arms,” You don’t have a father! You’ve
never had one! Last time I fucking checked we took care of each other! We didn’t have a
mom and we especially didn’t have a dad!” Jordan is violently shaking Veronica and they all
knew if Veronica wanted to she would have already gotten out of Jordan’s hold she just chose
to stay in it.

“Where was this dad when you were getting raped by Ivan huh? Where was he?! Where was
he when you were dying and bleeding to death?!,” The 2 other siblings look at each other
debating if they should intervene they knew that they all fought like this once in a while some
more intense than others,” He wasn’t fucking there but do You wanna knows who was I was
there ! I held you after every rape! Make sure you live every time you are close to dying! He
did nothing for you! He did nothing for us !” That when Anastasiya stepped in he had hit a
nerve not only in Veronica but in her too she would’ve never thought he would hit this low. 

“Back off dickhead,” Anastasiya pushed Jordan off Veronica who had been crying ever since
the fight started,” You got the reaction you wanted.” But Jordan didn’t care at that moment he



did get the reaction he wanted but he also wanted her to see what he meant there was no point
in loving a man who didn’t do anything for them.

“Look at both of you. You're always wanting someone to love. But in reality, no love. You're
not lovable. We are not lovable. So stop thinking you're gonna be happy with these people we
barely even know.” Jordan said coldly, causing Anastasiya and Veronica to look at him in
shock,” You agree with him?” Anastasiya turned to her brother who hadn’t said anything the
whole time.

“If the shoe fits Tasiya, wear it.” Anastasiya launched herself at her brother only being held
back by Veronica,”я тебя убью!” (I'm gonna fucking kill you!) Anastasiya was trying to get
out of Veronica’s hold but she was weak and her head was pounding and she was starting to
see black spots in her vision and all this movement was helping her.

“Calm down. You’re only giving them what they want. Let's go.” Veronica guided Anastasiya
away from the boys and further into the woods,” Yeah run away, that’s what you both do
best.” Nikolai called after them only receiving the middle finger from Veronica.

Pepper, Natasha, Wanda, and Bruce along with Loki were the first to be awake followed
minutes later by Peter,” Oh are we having pancakes.” Peter asked as he saw Wanda whipping
batter up,” Yeah, I thought it was a good idea to have a big breakfast for our new guests.”
Pepper said from her spot at the stove that she had Natasha watching the eggs.

“Who are they?” Peter asked his curiosity to get the better of him. Peter wouldn’t question
Mister Stark ever but he just wanted to know who they were and if maybe they were
interested in being his friend or not. 

Pepper looked at Natasha. It wasn't her place to share the news. She didn’t want to pressure
Natasha but Peter and Morgan deserved to know. Peter was practically family now and
Pepper didn’t want him to feel like an outcast; he was already awkward around them enough
but Tony said that was how he regularly was and acted.

“They're my kids.” Natasha turned to Peter making sure to turn off the stove,” I- I didn’t
know you had kids.” Peter looked gobsmacked. He never heard of the Black Widow having
any kids but maybe it was a secret she was a spy.

“Yeah neither did I.” Natasha watched as Peter became more confused when she said those
words,” Yeah it’s a long story.” Natasha turned back to the stove,” Can you wake up the
boys?” Pepper asked if she knew Tony was getting Morgan as well as Viktoriya and Israel
ready for the morning,” Oh, and Anastasiya and Veronica.” Natasha added that the current
plan for the day was to take them all shopping. They all needed clothes. Natasha’s got
destroyed when Thanos attacked the compound and so did Wanda’s.

“Are they not already awake? They weren’t in the room when I woke up.” Peter assumed
when he had woken up and the other 2 boys were gone that they were already downstairs,”
Damni it. They left again.” Natasha realized what Peter meant. This means if the boys are
gone then Anastasiya and Veronica were right behind them as well.



“I would say good morning but it doesn't look very good,” Tony commented as he came
downstairs with Israel on his hip and Morgan and Viktoriya trailing behind him.

“The kids left the house. But I’m sure they're just in the woods like yesterday.” Pepper said,
trying to reassure Natasha,” Why does everyone look freaked out?” Steve asked when he
came downstairs only minutes later,” They’re gone. The kids are gone.” Natasha was pacing
around the kitchen. Pepper had sent Morgan, Israel, and Viktoriya upstairs.

“Then why aren’t we out looking for them?” Steve was confused if they had been gone for
longer than 2 hours. Who knows where they could be,” They don’t know America. Plus they
couldn’t have gone far if they did this before. Plus Natasha said they did this before when
they were at Shield.” Pepper explained that from where she was still prepping breakfast
Wanda and Peter helped.

“They don’t like us. I doubt they would stay around here. We should report them as missing.”
Steve protested that he saw the hatred in Nikolai's eyes and the contempt that Anastasiya
showed towards Natasha; there was no way they could ever get these kids to trust them.

“What caused the biggest scandal to ever be known. Do you know the field day the press
would have found out we have children with each other .” Tony added that he didn’t need the
attention from the scandal this news would bring once it was announced.

Just when Steve was about to argue and say something he would regret, Nikolai and Jordan
walked in Anastasiya and Veronica were nowhere to be found,” Where are your sisters?”
Natasha rushed towards them looking behind them to see if the girls would follow but they
didn’t,” Why the fuck would we know? Or care for that matter?” Jordan answered bitterly as
he tried to make his way upstairs,” Hey I don’t know. What happened between you 4 but fix
the attitude.” Steve stepped in front of Jordan holding his hand up to stop the boy.

“Then why don’t you go looking for them.” Nikolai stepped up towards Steve's shoulders
squared, looking for a fight if Steve was willing to give him one (Steve wasn’t),” No need to
look for us, we were here already.” Veronica said she was holding Anastasiya’s hand to
anyone else it would look like friends just holding hands but Natasha wasn’t stupid she saw
the way her daughter swayed on her feet and that her head was down as if it was too heavy to
be held up.

Rushing towards them Natasha tried to help,” I’m fine.” Anastasiya's protest was weak and
her video had a sleepy almost exhausted tone to it,” No you’re not. You’re about to collapse.”
Natasha took Anatasiya’s hand supporting all the girl's weight. Now closer pressed to her
daughter Natasha realized how bad the girl was shaking something she didn’t notice before. 

Maybe Anastasiya needs the help now more than Natasha thought things were bad and for a
girl who was barely even 13 an eating disorder wasn’t doing her any good. And just maybe
Natasha wouldn't be able to take care of the problem by herself to fix things like she always
does.  



Chapter: 12

Chapter Notes

See the end of the chapter for notes

Breakfast was quiet on the kid's part (excluding Peter, Morgan, and Loki) no matter how
many times they tried to engage in conversation with them they were quiet. There was an
apparent shift in the group's relationship.

 

It was evident that something happened on the morning walk they all went and that made
Israel and Viktoriya shift who they stayed closer to Veronica and Anastasiya and the boys
didn’t even attempt to try and interact with them. They barely even looked at each other.

 

“All 4 of you sit. We're gonna lay some ground rules.” Natasha said when they tried to stand
up and leave,” Sit down Anastasiya you aren’t excluded from this.” The girl reluctantly sat
down huffing as she did so but it wasn’t missed by Tony how exhausted she was and that
standing up took effort.

 

“You can not leave the house without telling us you are leaving. You have to ask for
permission.” Steve's words earned a scoff from Nikolai,” You're going to respect every adult
and no back talk.” Tony added causing Anastasiya to snort from where she was sitting head
on the table propped up on her folded arms.

 

But they continued even without all the side noises from the pre-teens,” And why should we
listen to you?” Jordan gestured to him and Veronica,” We’re not your kids. We don’t need to
listen to you.” Veronica added even though she was supporting her brother there was still
some obvious tension still in the air. 

 

Tony groaned why these kids were being difficult Peter wasn’t this difficult neither was
Harley. So why couldn’t they be like Harley?” When Barton decides to pick up his phone and
finally take your little shits off our hands you're his problem but until then you're our problem
so that means you follow our rules.” Tony’s words made Anastasiya arch her eyebrows,”
Way to make us feel like we aren’t a  burden. And the father of the year goes to Tony Stark.”
Anastasiya says sarcastically,” Oh really I don’t see a trophy.” Tony replied he wasn’t about
to let his kid out snark him in covering up trauma with sarcasm. 

 



“That’s not what he meant,” Steve added trying to ease the kid's worries but there was no
feeling like a burden was something they were used to nothing out of the ordinary,” Please
don’t waste your breath we could care less what he meant,” Veronica said rolling her eyes in
such a manner as Bobbi did.

 

“Is that it?” Anastasiya would rather be as far away as she could from these people,” Yeah
you can go but Veronica and Jordan stay put.” Natasha didn’t miss the way they all
communicated through their eyes, maybe even telepathically too since they know how to do
that before Nikolai and Anastasiya both take their leave.

 

“Do you wanna keep telling us how much of a burden we are?” Jordan turned to Natasha,”
No. Your mom is coming into town. Well, your other mom. Her name is Bobbi Morse and
she should be here soon before we go shopping.” Natasha looked at her watch Bobbi’s flight
landed an hour ago. It would take her some time to get here but she’ll be here.

 

“Okay. So just one? Where’s the other one?” Everything Veronica did seemed to mirror
Bobbi, the rolling of the eyes, the arch of the eyebrow Natasha was starting to wonder if the
girl had any Clint in her. Suppose any of his kids picked up any of his traits.

 

“We don’t know. When we do, I will tell you.” Natasha was surprised they didn’t ask how it
was possible to have 2 mothers but she guessed nothing surprised these kids anymore
especially living the life they were given, “Great.” Jordan left the table followed shortly by
Veronica,” Is she going to take them after?” Tony spoke when he was sure the kids were out
of earshot, not that it mattered since if they wanted to they could hear everything. 

 

“I don’t know if she said she was making arrangements already but that she would tell me
more when she got here.” No one ever knew anything Bobbi was going to do unless she told
you directly. Sometimes Natasha thought Bobi herself didn’t know what she wanted to do, so
she always figured it out at the last minute. But one thing Natasha did know was that she was
going to do right by Jordan and Veronica even if that did mean she would have to talk to
Clint.

Like Natasha had said Bobbi arrived 30 minutes before they went shopping she filled Bobbi
in on Jordan and Veronica and the fact that they might give her hell but Bobbi was expecting
that they are after all when Natasha first came to Shield she was giving everyone hell. 

 



“So what are your plans with them anyway?”  Natasha looked at Bobbi,” We found a house
in the city. Hunter and the kids should be here in a week.” Natasha wasn’t surprised by the
quickness that Bobbi required a house,” So Hunters okay with all of this?” Hunter could be a
real piece of work sometimes and knew that new changes weren’t something he adjusted
easily,” He’s dealing with it. Doesn’t like that we're moving but he misses the team and this
gives us a chance to be closer to everyone.”  Natasha hummed that she knew how hard it
must have been for Bobbi to walk away from Shield; she, like any non-hydra shield member,
dedicated their lives to the organization.

 

“Are you guys ready?”  Pepper’s head popped into the bedroom,” Yeah I’m ready.” Bobbi
responded knowing the question was more for her than it was for Natasha. Mostly everyone
was outside when Natasha and Bobbi came down,” Great. Loki, Thor, and Bruce had already
left for the mall. Steve took Nikolai and Viktoriya. Peter, me, Pepper, Morgan, and Israel,
Natasha’s taking Anastasiya and Wanda. And Jordan and Veronica will be riding with you.”
Tony explained the minute he saw Bobbi with Natasha.

 

“Well, I’m Bobbi if no one has told you.” Bobbi walked over to the 2 kids leaning against her
car," We know." Veronica rolled her eyes making Bobbi chuckle. It reminded her of her eye
roll, "Come on get in." Bobbi opened the doors, Veronica taking the front seat while Jordan
sat in the back.

 

It was obvious they had a fight it but Bobbi knew they would be back to being friends in no
time, "So what have you heard about me?" Bobbi looked at Jordan through the rearview
mirror," Nothing." Veronica answered,'' Okay. So I've worked for Shield for a long time. Had
to stop after a mission went wrong. I'm married with 2 kids and my favorite color is blue."
Bobbi summed up knowing the kids wouldn't be willing to tell her anything.

 

"How do you know him?" Veronica asked suddenly turning her gaze to Bobbi instead of the
window, "Who my husband?" Veronica looked at her like she was stupid, "Our sperm donor."
Jordan clarified even though Bobbi knew exactly who they were talking about," We worked
together." Bobbi lies focusing on the road avoiding looking at the rearview mirror which only
reflected eyes that reminded her too much of a person she was trying to forget.

 

“Bullshit but I’ll expect it.” Veronica turned back to the window the conversation ended at
that not that Bobbi wanted it to but she was too rattled by the old memories of her and Clint.
If things didn’t work out the way they did, maybe this would’ve been them if things worked
out.

 



“You guys do know the whole point of this was to get to know each other.” Bobbi turned
following Natasha’s car,” There isn’t much to say really.” Veronica seemed to be the only one
who was going to talk so Bobbi was going to take it,” So tell me about a mission.” Bobbi
didn’t expect the bitter laugh from Jordan but she saw the glare Veronica throw his way.

 

“No,” Veronica says sternly, Jordan was still smirking from where he sat in the back,” Go one
Ronnie tell Mommy dearest about your missions. Tell her-'' Veronica never gave him a
chance to finish she was on him Bobbi didn't even hear her take off her seatbelt,” Hey! Cut it
off! Now Veronica!” Bobbi stopped the car trying to pull off each kid away from the other,”
Jordan let go of her hair.” Jordan had a firm grip on Veronica’s hair not that Veronica didn’t
either she had both her hands in Jordan's hair tugging his hair every time Jordan tugged at
hers.

 

“Tell her to let  go first.” Bobbi rolled her eyes at the kid's spy. They sure acted like they were
toddlers,” How about you both let go at the count of 3. 1, 2, 3.” When they let go Bobbi made
sure to put her arms in between them,” Thank you. Put on your seatbelt Veronica.” Veronica
huffed before aggressively putting on the seatbelt.

 

No one talked after that. Bobbi knew what Jordan was going to say. She should’ve known
that they didn’t have any happy missions or memories for that matter. Natasha didn’t. Bobbi
would make sure they made happy memories that for her out there they were happy to try to
stop them from feeling too much pain.

 

“And where are you?” Bobbi parked the car in an empty spot she saw Natasha's and Stark's
car near each other. Jordan was the first to leave the car walking in a haste stride while
Veronica took her time. She also stood a little closer to Bobbi,” You made it.” Natasha came
up next to her and the kids walked in the front all except Veronica,” We had some
complications but where are you?” Bobbi saw Anastasiya look at Veronica,” Italy. Italy was
one of the best missions.” Veronica told her before walking over to Anastasiya.

 

“What was that about?” Natasha turned to look at her,” I guess I’m getting through to her.”
Bobbi smiled as she watched Veronica chat quietly with Anastasiya as she held Viktoriya.
Maybe just maybe things could work out like they were supposed to.

Chapter End Notes



This chapter should've been out so long ago I just kept getting stuck on what to write.



Chapter: 13

Chapter Notes

See the end of the chapter for notes

This shopping trip was something they had decided to split up. The boys went with the men
and the girls with the woman. Pepper was relatively nervous about what kind of things the
men would buy, especially Tony. So it was just Bobbi and Natasha handling the 5 girls.

 

It wasn’t really any trouble since Veronica and Anastasiya were practically always handling
Israel and Viktoriya and Wanda was continent with just walking close to Natasha,’’ They’re
taking this better than I did.” Natasha's eyes were on Anastasiya who was holding up 2 sets of
pajamas for Israel to choose from,” You couldn’t even pick what color shirt you preferred.
But then they’re doing it so easy.” Bobbi remembered how hard shopping was for Natasha
when she was finally able to, it was so overwhelming it sent her into a panic attack.

 

Anastasiya turned around and abruptly handed Natasha the set of pajamas,” She wants your
help. They both do.” When Anastasiya turned around and took one of the carts with Veronica
following shortly behind, Natasha felt Bobbi nudge her,’’ They’re trying to bond with you at
least. They aren't little assholes like the other ones.” Bobbi said slowly as she pushed Natasha
closer to the cart,” Bobbi.” Bobbi knew, by the way, Natasha said her name she didn’t
apparate her calling her kids assholes. But they were and she knew where they came from
and why they acted the way they did but their behavior was annoying and she only had been
with them for a couple of hours.

 

“I’m right and you know it.” Bobbi pushed Natasha closer until she was within arms reach of
the cart,” How may we help you?” Bobbi let out a snort she sounded like an employee in
retail, Wanda giggled so she assumed she read her mind,” Help.” Viktoriya turned around and
handed Natasha 2 shirts one was red with Minnie Mouse on it the other one was black.

 

Natasha honestly didn’t see the problem. It was literally the same shirt just in a different
color,” How about you get both of them?” Viktoriya shook her head,” Not the same.” Right
because shirts with the same design but in different colors were not the same thing,” One
looks better than the other Nat. I think red is better.” Bobbi butted in that she had experienced
this many times with her own kids. Emma would want a purple shirt but then see a green one
and want that one too.,”Red would look good on you.” Natasha took the little bit of help
Bobbi was providing and accepted it.

 



Viktoriya looked at the 2 shirts again before looking at Natasha. She gave her an encouraging
smile before she reached out for the red shirt. Israel clapped, releasing a giggle before she too
turned around and grabbed two sets of pajamas and handed them to Bobbi this time. At least
one of her kids was on her side.

 

“Right, I think the purple will look good with your hair.” Bobbi instead of having an
agreement between her and Israel she shook her head violently. Yeah, this was going to be a
long shopping spree. Why did it always have to happen to her? At least Natasha would suffer
with her after all they were her kids too.

 

Natasha had come to the agreement that one kid was a lot of work and they were definitely
more expensive than she thought. She didn’t know how she didn’t notice it before with
Wanda. But then again Wanda wasn’t on the pricier side of things but these kids definitely
were. They had spent thousands on clothes and shoes and then there were other things.
Natasha didn’t get why they were instantly attracted to things of higher value even if they
didn’t notice the price.

They had planned to eat lunch at an Olive Garden that was not too far from the Mall and all
Natasha wanted to do was go back to Tony’s cabin and take a nap, this was probably the most
exhausting shopping spree she had ever been to and she didn’t plan to do it again.

 

Tony and everyone else had gotten there before Natasha and Bobbi they were seated towards
the very back of the restaurant a little corner that blocked anyone from seeing them it was
convenient since they didn’t wish for anyone to see the kids and honestly neither did Natasha
she didn’t know how Steve felt on the matter but she knew he wouldn’t want that either.

 

“Took you long enough.” Tony said as he watched them come in they were all wearing
shades Bobbi and Natasha were wearing hats,” You guys literally came just 20 minutes ago.”
While Bobbi and Natasha, Wanda, Israel, and Viktoriya sat closer to everyone Veronica and
Anastasiya sat near the boys at the very end of the table even though they ignored each other
hours before it seemed they had an understanding even though they weren’t close for
whatever reason it was still them vs us.

 

“You would’ve known 20 minutes ago if you answered your phone that you should stop
shopping and get some food with us.” Sam's words earned Wanda throwing a fried
mozzarella at him,” I'm get you back for that Little Witch.” Sam threw a mocked glare at
Wanda which only made Wanda smirk.



 

“Speaking of phones. We got you all some along with other stuff. Stark tech of course.” Tony
had the phones passed down to Veronica, Anastasiya, Jordan, and Nikolai. They stared at the
phone and then back at him the table was utterly quiet as they waited for the kid's reaction.
No one knew how they would take them getting a phone let alone a shopping spree but no
one had a panic attack or meltdown the whole day so things must be going well.

 

“You say thank you now. After you receive a present you have to say thank you.” Morgan
told them very seriously,” No it's fine Mo.” Pepper reassured her daughter,” No it’s not they
have to say thank you or they get no dessert.” Anastasiya scoffed before getting up and
leaving the table,” We are you going?” Natasha asked,” The bathroom.” Veronica got up
following Anastasiya; she also left the phone on the table.

 

“She’s funny.” Jordan opened his own phone, taking it out of the box,” But I wasn’t joking.”
Nikolai chuckled as he opened the phone package as well,” Are you ready to order?” Their
waitress came back and Steve shook his head,” No, we're waiting for 2 people to come back.”
The waiter disappeared and everyone failed to notice the fact that her eyes met with Nikolai's
before she left.

 

They had waited for both Anastasiya and Veronicas to come back for minutes until Jordan
abruptly got up and so did Nikolai, each heading off in a different direction,” Do rules mean
nothing to those kids? I mean seriously the least they could do is tell us where they are
going.” Tony scoffed, getting up to follow after them until Nikolai came back with their
waiter. She was holding a silver case,” You know her don’t you?” Bruce shook his head when
neither Nikolai or their waiter answered his question.

 

Jordan came back to their corner carrying Anastasiya on his back and Veronica behind him,”
Do you have it?” Veronica asked their pretend waiter who rolled her eyes,” No Frankie I just
bought this silver case for fun. Of course, I have it stupid. JJ sits her down and rolls up her
sleeves.” Jordan did as he was told and rolled up her sleeves while their waiter who
introduced herself as Ava took out a needle filled with bright green liquid.

 

“What are you injecting her with?” Loki asked sitting up from his spot at the table,” Just a
little bit of medicine.” Ava raised her eyebrow at Jordan's words,” Yeah if this is medicine.”
Morgan frowned because she didn’t like Ava’s tone,” What happened and who is she?”
Natasha stood up blocking Ava from Anastasiya,” She’s a friend and she fainted.” Veronica
explained, rolling her eyes at Natasha's ridiculousness.



 

“A friend from where?” Tony had pulled Anastasiya's chair a distance from anyone's reach,”
Oh just the internet. From the Red Room, you dumbass now move before things get crazy.”
Nikolai snarked roughly pushing Natasha out of the way,” Don’t push your mother.” Steve
stepped in helping Natasha gain her balance,” Ava with Jordan's help injected Anastasiya
with the green liquid. Tony pushed her away with Thor stepping in to keep a barrier from
Anastasiya and the other pre-teens. Bruce sighed he had just wanted a nice dinner with
everyone, not whatever this was.

 

Anastasiya earned her eyes fluttering open,” It burns.” Anastasiya said she looked rosy but
not pale,” I know baby but it always hurts. It's going to be over soon.” Anastasiya gripped the
arms of the chair tighter,” Make it stop.” Tony pushed Ava roughly away from Anastasiya
and pushed Jordan back. He placed his hand on Anastasiya's wrist trying to determine her
pulse,”What the hell did you give her? Her heart is beating like a drum.” 

 

“It will pass. If she starts screaming then you worry.” Nikolai was hovering over Viktoriya
and Israel. He had been whispering something in their ear,” I placed a protective bubble over
us.” Loki answered as he stood close to Veronica,” Thank you, brother.” Loki rolled his eyes
but expected the thank you that made his heart soared from the compliment. 

 

Anastasiya's groans filled the room. Pepper was covering Morgan's ears, her head buried in
Pepper's chest,” We need to take her to a hospital. Whatever you give her isn’t working, it's
hurting her.” Pepper looked at Tony, he looked worried, and his hand kept drifting back to his
hair,” You have 5 minutes to prove whatever this is will help her.”  Tony pointed to the kids
and they nodded in agreement.

 

“ Son of bitch.” Anastasiya muttered weakly in French. Jordan chuckled, moving past Tony
to crotch in front of Anastasiya,” Come on Stasiya, it's just a little bit of pain.” Jordan
brushed Anastasiya sweat soaked hair behind her ear,” Then you have some asshole.”
Anastasiya tried to hit Jordan but she wasn’t strong enough to,” No this is all for you baby
girl.” Natasha looked at Ava skeptically; she didn’t know how close she was with the kids but
it was clear that it wasn’t close enough that Viktoriya and Israel knew her.

 

Anastasiya's shoulders shook. No one knew if it was from laughter or pain, or if she was
seizing. But after a minute she stopped and it was quiet and still as everyone watched her
Natasha slid two fingers to Anastasiya's neck checking her pulse to find it at a steady pace
compared to minutes ago. Anastasiya’s eyes fluttered open to glare at Jordan,” Assholes.”
Anastasiya looked at Ava before jumping up from her seat and hugging Ava.



 

“Is it over? Is Anna ok?” Morgan looked up at Pepper when she removed her hands away
from her ears to see Anastasiya hugging someone else,” I’ve missed you fools so much.” Ava
muttered into Anastasiya’s shoulder,” Is your name really Ava?’ Peter asked,” Yeah kid my
name is Ava. Though I haven’t used it since I left the Red Room, it's my name.” Tony sighed
slumping against his chair why couldn’t he have normal kids? Normal kids that didn’t scare
the living shit out of him, that was the only thing he wanted, just that one thing. Just the one.

 

“I have to get back to work but I’ll see you around okay.” Ava left and everyone took their
seats,” Well that just happened. Who’s hungry?” Sam asked to pass the bread basket to Thor. 

 

Chapter End Notes

Someone asked for the relationships between kids and parents so here it si:

Steve & Nat: Nikolai & Viktoriya

Tony & Nat: Anastasiya & Israel

Bobbi & Clint: Veronica & Jordan

There are more kids to come and when they do I'll update this

Also thank you to the person that suggested Bobbi as one of the parents for Clints kids



Please drop by the Archive and comment to let the creator know if you enjoyed their work!

http://archiveofourown.org/works/33445927/comments/new
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